

Development Infrastructure and Contributions

Supplementary Planning Document

Revised draft for Council – July 2018

Contents

Executive Summary	4
Section 1 - Introduction	5
Background	5
Scope of this document	
Status and use of this document	
Mid Sussex Infrastructure Delivery Plan	
Legislative and policy contextSection 2 – Securing development infrastructure and contributions	
What are development infrastructure and contributions?	
Mechanisms for securing infrastructure	
Planning conditions	
Section 278 Highway Agreements	
Community Infrastructure Levy	
Cross boundary issues	11
Thresholds for developer contributions	12
Section 3 – Interaction between the contribution mechanisms	
Housing	15
Affordable housing	16
When is affordable housing required?	16
Private Rented Sector	17
Self-build and custom build housing	17
Accessible housing	
Accessible and Adaptable Dwellings	19
Wheelchair User Dwellings	19
Extra Care Housing	20
Securing Gypsy and Traveller sites	21
Highways and Transport including Sustainable Transport	
Highways and transport	
Sustainable transport	23
Car parking	24
Open Space, Leisure/ Formal Sports Provision	24
Indoor facilities	25
Outdoor Playing Space	25
Contributions to off-site play space	25
Calculation of contributions towards open space, leisure/ formal sports provision	25
Maintenance of playspace	25
Informal open space	26

Other Services for Children and Young People Other Services for Children and Young People	
Healthcare	27
Social and Local Community Infrastructure	28
Community buildings	28
Library services	28
Local Community Infrastructure contributions	29
Emergency Services	30
Police	30
Fire and Rescue	30
Flood mitigation and Water Infrastructure	
Sustainable Drainage Systems	
Water efficiency standards	31
Green Infrastructure and Biodiversity	
Waste Management	
Ashdown Forest Special Protection Area (SPA) and Special Area of Conservation (SAC) Provision of Suitable Alternative Natural Greenspace (SANG)	
Provision of Ashdown Forest Strategic Access Management and Monitoring (SAMM Stratemeasures	•••
Telecommunications	35
Section 4 – Procedure for securing contributions	35
Negotiating and completing planning obligations	36
Pre-application advice	36
Application submission	36
Application assessment	37
Determination and post determination	38
Payment of contributions and monitoring	38
Recovery of costs incurred in the negotiation and monitoring of planning obligations	39
Appendix 1 – Mid Sussex Parking Standards	40
Operational Requirements	
General Requirements for Cycling Provision	48
Appendix 2 – Open Space, Leisure, Formal Sports Provision Contributions (overview, threshol	
cost and calculation)	
Outdoor playing space in new housing developments	49
Children's playing space	50
Off-site provision	50
Off-site provision calculation	51
Maintenance of playspace calculation	53

Appendix 3 – Social and Local Community Infrastructure	55
Community buildings	55
Library services	55
Local Community Infrastructure Contributions	56
Appendix 4 – Emergency Services	56
Police	
Fire and Rescue	
Appendix 5 – Refuse/ recycling facilities – new development provision	
Appendix 6 – Ashdown Forest Special Protection Area (SPA) and Special Area of Conservati (SAC)	
List of tables	
Table 1 - Summary of likely contribution mechanism for different infrastructure types	
Table 2 - Cost of maintenance from 1 April 2017:	53
List of figures	
Figure 1 – District Plan policy DP20: Securing Infrastructure	7
Figure 2 – District Plan policies providing justification for developer contributions	
Figure 3 - District Plan affordable housing policy (DP31: Affordable Housing)	
Figure 4 – District Plan housing mix policy (DP30: Housing Mix)	
Figure 5 - District Plan accessible and adaptable dwelling policy (DP28: Accessibility)	19
Figure 6 – Examples of facilities and services supported by Local Community Infrastructure Contributions	20
Figure 7 – Residential Parking Standards	
Figure 8 – Other Residential Uses	
Figure 9 – Retail Uses	
Figure 10 – Other Business and Industrial Uses	
Figure 11 – Leisure Uses	
Figure 12 – A3 Uses	
Figure 13 – Places of Assembly, Hotels	
Figure 14 – Hospitals, Doctors, Vets	44
Figure 15 – Other Uses	45
Figure 16 – Disabled Parking Standards	45
Figure 17 – Motor Cycle Parking	46
Figure 18 – Cycle Parking Requirements	46
Figure 19 – Operational Requirements	
Figure 20 – Guidance cost of providing new playspace facilities (2017 prices)	
Figure 21 - Calculation of playspace contributions (2017)	52
Figure 22 – Calculation of Indicative Costs of Capital Contributions for maintenance of the	
landscape infrastructure	53

Executive Summary

The Mid Sussex Development and Infrastructure Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) was adopted in 2006, and relates to policies in the Mid Sussex Local Plan (2004). A new District Plan was adopted on the 28th March 2018 that replaces the 2004 Local Plan as the Development Plan for Mid Sussex.

Since the 2006 SPD was prepared, the Government has published the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), National Planning Practice Guidance (NPPG), and the Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 (as amended). Each of these documents have set out a new policy context, and provided updated guidance, for the management and collection of developer contributions.

The Mid Sussex Developer Infrastructure and Contributions SPD is therefore being refreshed in order to:

- To ensure that the SPD complies with all current, relevant national planning policy and guidance;
- To update the document to ensure that it complies with the relevant policies in the District Plan 2014-2031; and
- To update the requirements for each type of contribution, and the costs of those contributions.

The District Council's requirements for infrastructure provision will generally apply, unless indicated otherwise, to developments of five or more dwellings.

There are three separate SPD documents:

- A Development Infrastructure and Contributions SPD, which sets out the overall framework for the management of planning obligations;
- An Affordable Housing SPD, which provides more detailed information on the requirements for on-site and off-site affordable housing provision, and
- A Development Viability SPD which provides information on the viability assessment process, and sets out the Council's requirement that, where developers believe the requirements make their proposed development unviable, a viability assessment must be submitted to the District Council, with supporting evidence.

This SPD provides an overview of the full range of the District Council's requirements relating to planning obligations to offset the likely impact of development. It should be read in conjunction with the Affordable Housing SPD and Development Viability SPDs.

Section 1 - Introduction

Background

- 1.1. Mid Sussex District Council (the District Council) is committed to delivering sustainable communities that are safe, healthy and inclusive. To help achieve this, the District Council expects new development to provide or contribute directly towards the provision of necessary infrastructure and affordable housing to mitigate the impact of new development¹.
- 1.2. The purpose of this Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) is to provide information about the provision of and/ or contributions towards infrastructure for the area of Mid Sussex that falls outside of the remit of the South Downs National Park Authority². The SPD identifies cases where infrastructure provision (including contributions) will be sought through planning obligations and Section 278 highway agreements. Information on the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) is provided for reference only, as CIL has not yet been adopted by the District Council.
- 1.3. On adoption, this SPD will replace the Development and Infrastructure Supplementary Planning Document (February 2006), which will be withdrawn.

Scope of this document

- 1.4. This SPD sets out the likely scope and scale of planning obligations applicable to different types of development and outlines the District Council's general approach to securing them. It should be viewed as a general guide as development proposals will continue to be assessed on a case-by-case basis.
- 1.5. This SPD is intended to provide guidance about how the District Council will secure infrastructure provision including contributions and affordable housing to support proposed development and help deliver sustainable communities. The SPD includes:
 - Explanation of planning conditions and planning obligations used to secure contributions for infrastructure and guidance on the circumstances when contributions or works may be secured through these;
 - Explanation of procedure when negotiating and securing planning obligations;
 - Guidance to the process of and material that should be submitted by applicants with planning applications;
 - Information on and the use of the Mid Sussex Infrastructure Delivery Plan;

¹ Infrastructure provision will be sought through planning obligations pursuant to Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended) and this may include direct provision or financial contributions towards infrastructure.

² The South Downs National Park Authority is the statutory planning authority for the area of Mid Sussex falling within the National Park.

- An outline to how the District Council will assess development viability including viability review mechanisms on applications that do not meet policy requirements in full³.
- 1.6. This SPD should be read alongside the Mid Sussex Affordable Housing SPD and the Mid Sussex Development Viability SPD.

Status and use of this document

1.7. In accordance with relevant legislation, this draft SPD will be subject to consultation and then formally adopted by the District Council. It will supplement the Mid Sussex District Plan 2014-2031 and when adopted will be a material consideration in the determination of planning applications. It should be taken into account during the preparation of proposals for residential and non-residential development and when negotiating site acquisitions and undertaking development feasibility.

Mid Sussex Infrastructure Delivery Plan

- 1.8. The Infrastructure Delivery Plan (IDP)⁴ identifies the infrastructure requirements for Mid Sussex, which will be necessary to support planned growth set out in the District Plan, and, in due course, the Site Allocations DPD. It identifies the indicative cost of infrastructure provision, delivery details, timescale and any priorities for infrastructure delivery. The IDP provides:
 - Information on the infrastructure required to support the delivery of development identified through the District Plan and subsequent Development Plan Documents, Neighbourhood Plans;
 - Evidence for developer contributions by indicating suitable infrastructure schemes to which contributions can be directed in order to make a development acceptable in planning terms; and
 - Evidence to support the possible future implementation of the Community Infrastructure Levy by demonstrating the need for infrastructure investment in Mid Sussex.
- 1.9. The IDP will be updated on a regular basis; this process includes consulting with the District's town and parish councils, organisations such as public transport providers, emergency services, utility companies, business associations, the development industry, and other providers of services such as the highway authority, education and social services. The District Council also liaises with a number of organisations in relation to; cross boundary matters with neighbouring local authorities; mitigation strategies in relation to the Ashdown Forest (see paragraph 3.113 onwards); and sub-regional economic plans.

³ See the Mid Sussex Development Viability SPD for further information.

⁴ The Mid Sussex Infrastructure Delivery Plan can be viewed at: www.midsussex.gov.uk/planning-licensing-building-control/planning-policy/local-development-framework/evidence-base/infrastructure-delivery-plan/

Legislative and policy context

- 1.10. This SPD takes into account the statutory framework for planning obligations set out in Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990⁵ and Regulations 122 and 123 of the Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 (as amended); Government policy on planning obligations and conditions is set out in the National Planning Policy Framework⁶; and National Planning Practice Guidance.
- 1.11. This SPD specifically relates to District Plan Policy DP20 (Figure 1) the main policy for securing the delivery of new or improved infrastructure and the main context for the guidance in this document.

Figure 1 – District Plan policy DP20: Securing Infrastructure

The Council will expect developers to provide for, or contribute towards, the infrastructure and mitigation measures made necessary by their development proposals through:

- appropriate on-site mitigation and infrastructure provision;
- the use of planning obligations (s106 legal agreements and unilateral undertakings);
- the Community Infrastructure Levy, when it is in place.

A planning obligation can be used where it is necessary to make the development acceptable in planning terms, directly related to the development, and fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the development. The Council will assess each application on its merits to determine if a planning obligation is needed and the matters it should address. Planning obligations will only be entered into where planning conditions cannot be used to overcome problems associated with a development proposal.

Financial contributions will not be sought through planning obligations if 5 or more obligations for that project or type of infrastructure (other than for affordable housing) have already been entered into since 6 April 2010, or if it is a type of infrastructure that is funded by the Community Infrastructure Levy (this will be set out on a list of infrastructure that the Council proposes to fund from the Levy).

The Community Infrastructure Levy Charging Schedule will set out how development will fund the infrastructure needed to support it. The Levy will normally be spent on infrastructure needs in the locality of the scheme.

Proposals by service providers for the delivery of utility infrastructure required to meet the needs generated by new development in the District and by existing communities will be encouraged and permitted, subject to accordance with other policies within the Plan.

Affordable housing is dealt with separately, under Policy DP31.

1.12. A number of other District Plan policies also provide specific justification for developer contributions and the use of planning conditions that might be required to make a development acceptable in planning terms and are relevant to this SPD.

Figure 2 – District Plan policies providing justification for developer contributions

- DP1 Sustainable Economic Development
- DP7 General Principles for Strategic Development at Burgess Hill

⁵ As amended by Section 12(1) of the Planning and Compensation Act 1991

⁶ Paragraphs 203-206

- DP8 Strategic Allocation to the east of Burgess Hill at Kings Way
- DP9 Strategic Allocation to the north and north west of Burgess Hill
- DP10 Strategic Allocation to the east of Pease Pottage
- DP11 Strategic Allocation to the north of Clayton Mills, Hassocks
- DP17 Ashdown Forest Special Protection Area (SPA) and Special Area of Conservation (SAC)
- DP21 Transport
- DP22 Rights of Way and other Recreational Routes
- DP23 Communication Infrastructure
- DP24 Leisure and Cultural Facilities and Activities
- DP25 Community Facilities and Local Services
- DP28 Accessibility
- DP30 Housing Mix
- DP31 Affordable Housing
- DP33 Gypsies, Travellers and Travelling Showpeople
- DP38 Biodiversity
- DP41 Flood Risk and Drainage
- DP42 Water Infrastructure and the Water Environment

Section 2 – Securing development infrastructure and contributions

What are development infrastructure and contributions?

2.1. Development infrastructure and contributions are associated with the grant of planning permission. They are used to ensure that development proposals are acceptable in planning terms⁷ and deliver necessary improvements to, or contributions towards, supporting infrastructure. This section explains each of the available developer contribution mechanisms.

Mechanisms for securing infrastructure

- 2.2. Legislation and national planning policy provide the tools for local authorities to secure developer contributions through the planning system for infrastructure and affordable housing in order to meet the needs of their area. The main ways of securing developer contributions (either individually or collectively) are through the use of:
 - · Planning conditions;
 - Planning obligations; and
 - the Community Infrastructure Levy (not yet adopted at Mid Sussex)

⁷ NPPG (paragraph 10-019-20140306) confirms the principle set out in the NPPF (paragraph 176) that where safeguards are necessary to make a particular development acceptable in planning terms, and these safeguards cannot be secured through appropriate conditions or agreements, planning permission should not be granted for unacceptable development.

Planning conditions

- 2.3. Planning conditions are imposed on the grant of planning permission⁸ to enhance the quality of development and enable development proposals to proceed where otherwise it would have been necessary to refuse planning permission. Conditions may relate to phasing of development, timing of delivery of infrastructure (including up front delivery before the commencement of development), or the appearance of development all of which can help to manage the adverse impacts or additional pressures of development.
- 2.4. When imposing planning conditions, local planning authorities are required to ensure that they meet the following criteria⁹:
 - Necessary;
 - Relevant to planning;
 - Relevant to the development to be permitted;
 - Enforceable;
 - · Precise: and
 - Reasonable in all other respects

Planning obligations

- 2.5. Planning obligations are entered into pursuant to Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended). The notable exception is Section 278 agreements, entered under the Highways Act 1980, which relate to off-site highways works.
- 2.6. A planning obligation is a legally binding document either contained in a bilateral agreement between local planning authorities and landowner(s)¹⁰ and other parties with an interest in land forming the application site or set out in the form of an undertaking made by the landowner(s) and other parties with an interest in land forming the application site to the District Council and (if applicable) West Sussex County Council (the County Council). Planning obligations enable the local authority to secure the provision of infrastructure or services, or contributions towards them, to support development. Planning obligations are used to make an otherwise unacceptable development acceptable, and are only used where it is not possible to address an unacceptable impact through planning conditions.
- 2.7. Planning obligations should only be sought where they meet the following statutory tests¹¹:
 - They are necessary to make a development acceptable in planning terms;
 - They are directly related to a development;
 - They are fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to a development.
- 2.8. The above three statutory tests mean that planning obligations can only be used to enable the provision of additional or renewed infrastructure to create additional capacity in order to satisfy the demands arising directly from that development and to make it

⁸ Enabled by Sections 70 and 72 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990

⁹ As set out in paragraph 206 of the NPPF

¹⁰ The local planning authority will expect all parties with an interest in the land forming the application site to enter into a planning obligation.

¹¹ As set out by Regulation 122 of the Community Infrastructure Regulations 2010 (as amended)

- acceptable and cannot be used to correct existing pre-development community infrastructure deficits.
- 2.9. The District Council may (at its discretion) apply contributions secured via planning obligations towards the costs associated with the professional fee and project management costs to fund the planning and implementation stages of delivering new infrastructure (including the process of obtaining all requisite consent orders agreements licences and permissions).
- 2.10. The number of planning obligations that can be collected to fund a specific infrastructure project or type of infrastructure is limited¹² to no more than five contributions¹³, commonly known as the 'pooling restriction'. The pooling restrictions will remain in force until such time as they are removed from or amended in legislation and government policy.
- 2.11. Planning obligations will continue to be used to secure on-site provision of, or financial contributions towards affordable housing which is exempt from the pooling restrictions. The policy for setting the threshold for affordable housing contributions is set out in the District Plan, reproduced in Figure 3.
- 2.12. It is deemed that none of the contributions sought via this SPD are 'tariff style' obligations that contribute towards a general infrastructure pooled funding 'pot'. Contributions sought are allocated to specific schemes that are needed by the community which development places demand upon¹⁴. Pooling restrictions¹⁵ (see paragraph 2.10) apply to all planning obligations.
- 2.13. In the case of non-residential development, the requirement for infrastructure will be considered on a case by case basis.
- 2.14. Planning obligations are usually agreed to be spent within a reasonable period of time to programme and plan for the expenditure of contributions, usually ten years from receipt of the requisite contribution(s) in full, provided that if at the end of such ten year period the District Council shall have entered into a contract or other legally binding obligation or specific allocation to expend the requisite contribution(s) the District Council shall not be required to refund the relevant contribution(s).

Section 278 Highway Agreements

2.15. A Section 278 agreement¹⁶ secures modifications to the existing highway network to facilitate or service a proposed development. Such agreements enable the funding or undertaking of alteration or improvement works to the public highway necessary to support the development outside or beyond the development site itself (otherwise a Section 106 agreement is used). Section 278 agreements are made between landowners or developers

¹² As from April 2015, as set out by Regulation 123 of the Community Infrastructure Regulation 2010 (as amended)

¹³ Counting back to 6 April 2010

¹⁴ In accordance with Regulation 122 of the Community Infrastructure Regulations 2010 (as amended)

¹⁵ As from April 2015, as set out by Regulation 123 of the Community Infrastructure Regulation 2010 (as amended)

¹⁶ Section 278 of the Highways Act 1980 - made between the Highways Authority and a developer/landowner

and the Highways Authority. The developer can carry out the works themselves, or pay the highway authority¹⁷ to do the works.

- 2.16. Works covered by Section 278 Agreements include:
 - Roundabouts;
 - Signalised junctions;
 - Right turn lanes;
 - Safety related works such as traffic calming;
 - · Street lighting; and
 - Improved facilities for pedestrians and cyclists
- 2.17. Pooling restrictions that apply to planning obligations secured under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (see paragraph 2.10) do not apply to Section 278 Agreements. Section 278 agreements will not be replaced by the Community Infrastructure Levy when this is adopted.

Community Infrastructure Levy

- 2.18. The Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) is a tool for local authorities to help fund the delivery of infrastructure ¹⁸. CIL is a non-negotiable standard charge on new development. It takes the form of a charge per square metre of net additional floorspace and once adopted, will apply to most new development. Once adopted, CIL will be used to fund identified infrastructure requirements set out in the CIL Charging Schedule, which will complement the continued use of planning obligations to fund site specific infrastructure requirements.
- 2.19. It is proposed to progress work on CIL at Mid Sussex on adoption of the District Plan and when the revised CIL Regulations have been published by the government. The timetable for this work has at the time of publication not yet been decided but will be made available in the Local Development Scheme at www.midsussex.gov.uk. During the preparation of CIL, information will be provided to set out the relationship between CIL and planning obligations, in particular how planning obligations will operate following the adoption of CIL. The approach to CIL and planning obligations will be in accordance with legislation and government policy.

Cross boundary issues

2.20. In the case of development applications close to the district boundary which may have implications for service delivery in adjoining authority areas, these authorities will be consulted and requests for contributions to services provided by those authorities will be duly considered. Similarly, if adjoining authorities receive applications which will have an impact on the delivery of services in Mid Sussex, the District Council will seek contributions.

¹⁷ The Highways Authority for the local road network is West Sussex County Council, for the strategic road network i.e. the A23/ M23 – it is Highways England.

¹⁸ As set out under The Planning Act (2008) and The Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 (as amended)

Thresholds for developer contributions

2.21. A residential development threshold is applied, below which developer contributions will not be sought unless site specific infrastructure is required to make an application acceptable in planning terms and/ or to fund measures with the purpose of facilitating development that would otherwise be unable to proceed because of regulatory or EU Directive requirements. The District Council's requirements set out in this SPD will, unless indicated otherwise, apply to developments of five or more dwellings.

Reduced contributions in respect of affordable housing

- 2.22. Many affordable housing occupants already live in the same area as proposed new affordable housing development and the residents of new affordable housing in the District are therefore already using the services provided. As a result a 33% contribution discount for affordable housing is applied to some of the contributions payable under this SPD for all affordable housing units provided by Registered Providers, regardless of tenure. The following contributions have a 33% discount for affordable housing:
 - Playspace
 - Community buildings
 - Local Community Infrastructure
 - Education
 - SAMM tariff
- 2.23. The thresholds applied for seeking affordable housing are set out in Figure 3, and in Table1.

Section 3 – Interaction between the contribution mechanisms

3.1. The following section provides a guide on the likely contribution mechanism that would be used to secure different types of infrastructure, summarised in Table 1.

Table 1 - Summary of likely contribution mechanism for different infrastructure types

Infrastructure type	Mechanism	Potential application of developer contributions	Threshold	District Plan policy
Housing				
Affordable housing	Planning obligation	All types of residential development that meets the policy thresholds. Developments resulting in a loss of existing affordable housing units.	11 or more dwellings or a max combined gross floorspace of more than 1,000m sq	DP31
Self-build and custom build housing	Planning condition	Housing developments and selected others	Case by case basis	DP30
Accessible and adaptable housing	Planning condition	Housing developments and selected others	Category 2 dwelling -	DP28

Infrastructure type	Mechanism	Potential application	Threshold	District
,,		of developer		Plan
		contributions	schemes	policy
			providing 5 or	
			more	
			dwellings;	
			Category 3	
			dwelling	
			part of	
			affordable	
			housing based	
			on need/	
			suitability of site	
Specialist	Planning obligation and/	Strategic scale	Case by case	DP25
accommodation or care	or condition	housing developments	basis	DP30
Gypsy and Traveller	Planning obligation	Strategic scale	Case by case	DP28
accommodation		housing developments	basis	DFZ0
Highways and Transpor	t including Sustainable T	ransport		
Infrastructure	Planning obligation and/	All development	Case by case	DP21
improvements required	or condition and/ or	subject to assessment	basis	
to serve new	Section 278 agreement	by relevant highway		
development including		authority		
the strategic road network, e.g. works to				
highways, pedestrian				
and cyclist facilities and				
public transport				
provision .				
Sustainable Transport	Planning obligation and/	All development	Case by case	DP21
(Total Access Demand),	or condition and/ or	subject to assessment	basis	
i.e. schemes that	Section 278 agreement	by local highway		
promote travel other than the private car		authority.		
Travel Statements /	Planning obligation and/	Housing developments	50 or more	DP21
Travel Plans and	or planning condition	and commercial	dwellings or	5, 2,
identified associated	3	schemes ¹⁹	1,500 sq. m or	
measures			more for	
			commercial	
_	_		schemes	
Open Space, Leisure / Formal Sports Provision				
Sufficient local open	Planning obligation and/	Housing developments	5 or more	DP24
space and facilities, e.g.	or planning condition		dwellings	
indoor facilities, children and young people play				
provision, formal				
outdoor sports, parks				
and recreation grounds,				
leisure facilities,				
including to secure land/				
buildings				
Education on LO.	for Obildren and War	2		
Education and Services for Children and Young People				

19 See West Sussex County Council Development Travel Plan Policy available at www.westsussex.gov.uk

Infrastructure type	Mechanism	Potential application of developer contributions	Threshold	District Plan policy
Sufficient provision to meet new demand for services, e.g. early years provision, primary schools, secondary schools, sixth form, special education needs, tertiary and adult education, youth provision/ residential care, including to secure land/ buildings	Planning obligations	Housing developments	5 or more dwellings	DP25
Healthcare				
Sufficient provision to meet new demand for services and facilities, e.g. care and treatment in hospital and in the community, primary care (GP) services, mental health services, support and services for people living with learning disabilities, including to secure land/buildings	Planning obligations	Larger developments and strategic developments	50 or more dwellings	DP25
Social and Local Comm	unity Infrastructure	L	l	
Sufficient provision to meet new demand for services and facilities, e.g. social, community, youth/ adult facilities including community buildings, library services, including to secure land/ buildings	Planning obligations	Housing developments	5 or more dwellings	DP25
Emergency Services				
Police and Fire and Rescue, including to secure land/ buildings	Planning obligation and/ or planning condition	Larger developments and strategic developments	50 or more dwellings	DP25
Flood mitigation				
Sustainable Drainage Systems (SuDS) and on-site flood-mitigation measures	Planning obligation and/ or planning condition	Housing developments and commercial schemes	10 or more dwellings or 1,000 sq. m or more for commercial schemes	DP41
Water infrastructure				
Water consumption standards	Planning condition	Water consumption standards – all	All residential development	DP42

Infrastructure type	Mechanism	Potential application of developer contributions	Threshold	District Plan policy
		residential development		
Green Infrastructure				
Green infrastructure establishment/ improvement/ restoration and management; biodiversity and habitat establishment/ improvement/ enhancement/ protection, including to secure land	Planning condition/ obligations	Larger development; and strategic developments	Case by case basis	DP38
Rights of way network				
Improvements and upgrades to public rights of way network, including to secure land	Planning obligations	Larger development; and strategic developments		DP22
Waste management				
Waste management	Planning obligations/ conditions to secure site-specific waste and recycling provision	Larger developments; and strategic developments		DP20
Ashdown Forest Specia	I Protection Area (SPA) a	nd Special Area of Cons	ervation (SAC)	
Ashdown Forest SPA and SAC mitigation measures (to meet the requirements of the Habitats Regulations 2017). ²⁰	 Planning condition for provision and ongoing maintenance of (off-site) strategic Suitable Alternative Natural Greenspace (SANG)²¹. Planning obligations for on-site bespoke SANG provision and ongoing maintenance in perpetuity. Planning obligation for Strategic Access Management and Monitoring (SAMM) measures on Ashdown Forest 	All residential development providing a net increase of dwellings within the 7km zone of influence.	Residential development leading to a net increase in dwellings	DP17

Housing

3.2. Providing the amount and type of housing that meets the needs of all sectors of the community is a key objective of the District Plan. For development that meets certain

²⁰ See paragraph 3.113 ²¹ Including strategic SANG at East Court and Ashplats Wood

conditions, planning obligations or planning conditions are used to secure the delivery of particular types of provision. This includes:

- On-site provision of affordable housing; or in exceptional circumstances only, commuted financial contributions towards affordable housing:
- Rural exception sites;
- Self-build and custom build housing;
- · Accessible and adaptable housing;
- Specialist accommodation or care; and
- Gypsy and Traveller accommodation.

Affordable housing

3.3. One of the roles of the District Council is to enable and co-ordinate the provision of housing to meet the needs of all those within the community. In seeking to meet these needs it is evidenced that some people are unable to meet their housing needs through the private housing market. The District Council is therefore justified to require the provision of affordable forms of housing.

When is affordable housing required?

- 3.4. Policy DP31 sets out the District Council's requirements in relation to affordable housing. This SPD provides a brief overview of issues relating to affordable housing; further detail is set out in the Affordable Housing SPD.
- 3.5. Further information on the provision of affordable housing is set out in the Affordable Housing SPD. This SPD also includes information on:
 - Rural Exception Sites
 - · Community led housing
 - Discounted market sale
 - Vacant Building Credit
- 3.6. Where existing affordable housing, or sites previously used for affordable housing are to be redeveloped, the District Council will expect the same number of affordable units to be replaced on the site, with the scheme reflecting current mix and tenure requirements. The District Council is aware that in some circumstances, such re-provision may not be feasible on viability grounds and variations in overall numbers, tenure and size may need to be negotiated. Independent viability evidence will be required in such circumstances. The District Council's approach to financial viability review mechanisms is set out in detail in the Development Viability SPD.
- 3.7. District Plan Policy DP31 will not apply to residential accommodation incidental in use to a main dwelling house or for staff/ student accommodation provided this is made clear in the planning application and accepted by the District Council. Such developments might become liable at a later date should an application be made to convert these to standalone accommodation/ non-staff or student accommodation.

Figure 3 - District Plan affordable housing policy (DP31: Affordable Housing)

DP31: Affordable Housing

The Council will seek:

- 1. the provision of a minimum of 30% on-site affordable housing for all residential developments providing 11 dwellings or more, or a maximum combined gross floorspace²² of more than 1,000m²;
- 2. for residential developments in the High Weald Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty providing 6 10 dwellings, a commuted payment towards off-site provision, equivalent to providing 30% on-site affordable housing;
- 3. on sites where the most recent use has been affordable housing, as a minimum, the same number of affordable homes should be re-provided, in accordance with current mix and tenure requirements;
- 4. a mix of tenure of affordable housing, normally approximately 75% social or affordable rented homes, with the remaining 25% for intermediate homes, unless the best available evidence supports a different mix; and
- 5. free serviced land for the affordable housing.

All affordable housing should be integrated with market housing and meet national technical standards for housing including "optional requirements" set out in this District Plan (Policies DP27: Dwelling Space Standards; DP28: Accessibility and DP42: Water Infrastructure and the Water Environment); or any other such standard which supersedes these.

Proposals that do not meet these requirements will be refused unless significant clear evidence demonstrates to the Council's satisfaction that the site cannot support the required affordable housing from a viability and deliverability perspective. Viability should be set out in an independent viability assessment on terms agreed by the relevant parties, including the Council, and funded by the developer. This will involve an open book approach. The Council's approach to financial viability, alongside details on tenure mix and the provision of affordable housing will be set out in a Supplementary Planning Document.

The policy will be monitored and kept under review having regard to the Council's Housing Strategy and any changes to evidence of housing needs.

Private Rented Sector

3.8. Private market rented units will not be considered as affordable housing for the purposes of Policy DP31. A private rented scheme will therefore require an affordable housing contribution on site as is the case with other developments unless it is not practical to do so. This could be, for example, if there are prohibitively high service charges. In such instances, a commuted sum may be acceptable.

Self-build and custom build housing

- 3.9. The terms 'self-build' and 'custom build' are used to describe instances where individuals or groups are involved in creating their own home. The amount of personal involvement will vary.
- 3.10. Self-build housing projects are defined as those where a person or persons directly organise the design and construction of their own home. This covers a wide range of projects from a traditional DIY self-build home to projects where the self-builder employs

²² Measured as gross internal floorspace

- someone to build their home for them. Community-led projects can also be defined as self-build.
- 3.11. Custom build homes are defined as those where a person or persons work with a developer to help deliver their own home. This is more of a hands-off approach and the developer may help to find a plot, manage the construction and arrange development finance.
- 3.12. For the avoidance of doubt it does include the building of a house on a plot acquired from a person who builds the house wholly or mainly to plans or specifications decided or offered by that person.
- 3.13. Custom and self-build need not be solely for privately owned housing. Affordable housing may also be developed through low cost home ownership schemes such as shared ownership or affordable rented housing.
- 3.14. The District Council encourages developers of larger residential developments to designate a proportion of the plots for self-build or custom housebuilding in accordance with DP30: Housing Mix (see Figure 4) to support the development of sustainable communities. All other residential developments will be considered as to their suitability to deliver serviced plots and delivery may be required as a result, especially in areas where there is a significant demand as demonstrated on the District Council's Right to Build Register.
- 3.15. An open market scheme that provides self-build plots will need to be phased so that the open market housing and access is in a separate phase to the self-build plots. Each self-build plot needs to form a separate phase to facilitate the submission of a reserved matters (detailed) planning application by the intended occupant.
- 3.16. Self-build housing will not be accepted in lieu of and only in addition to on-site affordable housing provision. To ensure quality design, the District Council may wish to agree a design code. Affordable self-build must remain affordable in perpetuity, via a planning obligation between the appropriate parties and the District Council.

Figure 4 – District Plan housing mix policy (DP30: Housing Mix)

DP30: Housing Mix

To support sustainable communities, housing development will:

- provide a mix of dwelling types and sizes from new development (including affordable housing) that reflects current and future local housing needs;
- meet the current and future needs of different groups in the community including older people, vulnerable groups and those wishing to build their own homes. This could include the provision of bungalows and other forms of suitable accommodation, and the provision of serviced self-build plots; and
- on strategic sites, provide permanent pitches for Gypsies and Travellers and Travelling Showpeople, as evidenced by the Mid Sussex District Gypsy and Traveller and Travelling Showpeople Accommodation Assessment or such other evidence as is available at the time; or the provision of an equivalent financial contribution towards off-site provision (or part thereof if some on-site provision is made) if it can be demonstrated that a suitable, available and achievable site (or sites) can be provided and made operational within an appropriate timescale, commensurable with the overall scale of residential development proposed by the strategic development; and serviced plots for self-build homes where a need for such accommodation is identified.
- If a shortfall is identified in the supply of specialist accommodation and care homes falling within Use Class C2 to meet demand in the District, the Council will consider allocating sites for such use through

a Site Allocations Document, produced by the District Council.

Evidence of housing need will be based on the best available evidence (including local evidence provided to support Neighbourhood Plans).

Accessible housing

3.17. The Government introduced technical housing standards for new dwellings through a written ministerial statement on 25 March 2015. This included Building Regulation standards for access. The standards are imposed by District Plan Policy DP28 (see Figure 5), and are secured by planning condition.

Accessible and Adaptable Dwellings

- 3.18. Building Regulations Document M [M4(2)] introduces the category Accessible and Adaptable Dwellings (Category 2 dwellings). District Plan Policy DP28 (Figure 5) requires 20% of dwellings on schemes of five or more dwellings to meet this standard.
- 3.19. Exceptions to the requirement may be made where specific factors such as site topography make meeting the standards unachievable by practicable and or viable means. For instance, a key feature of M4(2) Category 2 homes is that they provide step free access to and within a dwelling, and to any private amenity space. Where step free access would be unviable or impractical, the requirement for step free access may be relinquished and any such homes can and will only be required to meet M4(1) standard.
- 3.20. Additional provision of Category 2 dwellings may be sought for schemes that are specifically intended for the needs of particular groups or individuals, where a greater proportion may be appropriate.

Wheelchair User Dwellings

- 3.21. Building Regulations Document M [M4(3)] introduces minimum specifications for Wheelchair User Dwellings (Category 3 dwellings). The requirement contained in District Plan policy DP28 (see Figure 5) in relation to Wheelchair-user dwellings applies to a reasonable proportion of affordable homes in Mid Sussex, generally 4%, dependent on the suitability of the site and the need at the time.
- 3.22. Further guidance is set out in the Affordable Housing SPD and is available in National Planning Policy Guidance Housing: optional technical standards²³.

Figure 5 - District Plan accessible and adaptable dwelling policy (DP28: Accessibility)

Accessible and Adaptable Dwellings

Developments of 5 or more dwellings will be expected to make provision for 20% of dwellings to meet Category 2 – accessible and adaptable dwellings under Building Regulations – Approved Document M Requirement M4(2), with the following exceptions:

1) Where new dwellings are created by a change of use;

²³ www.gov.uk/guidance/housing-optional-technical-standards

- 2) Where the scheme is for flatted residential buildings of fewer than 10 dwellings;
- 3) Where specific factors such as site topography make such standards unachievable by practicable and/ or viable means:
- 4) Where a scheme is being proposed which is specifically intended for the needs of particular individuals or groups, where a greater proportion may be appropriate.

Wheelchair-user dwellings

Category 3 – Wheelchair-user dwellings under Building Regulations – Approved Document M Requirement M4(3) will be required for a reasonable proportion of affordable homes, generally 4%, dependent on the suitability of the site and the need at the time.

The Requirement will also apply to private extra care, assisted living or other such schemes designed for frailer older people or others with disabilities and those in need of care or support services.

Extra Care Housing

- 3.23. In order to assist in meeting housing need, providing greater choice for older people and those with special needs, and creating sustainable, inclusive and mixed communities, the provision of Extra Care Housing will be required in accordance with District Plan Policy DP30 (see Figure 4).
- 3.24. Extra Care Housing should be designed to be a home for life. It should promote independent living in self-contained accommodation, where people are able to readily access high quality, flexible support and care services on site to suit their needs, and can include rented, shared ownership or leasehold accommodation.
- 3.25. Extra Care schemes should be located so they are accessible to local facilities, proportionate in scale to the locality and provide ancillary facilities as part of the development. These ancillary facilities should complement locally available amenities and be made available to the wider community.
- 3.26. Whether proposed development falls within Class C2 or Class C3 of the Use Classes Order 1987 (as amended) is a question of fact and degree in each case. In determining the appropriate categorisation, the District Council will take all the characteristics of a scheme into account to ascertain whether the scheme is subject to the provisions of Policy DP31 in relation to affordable housing provision.
- 3.27. The District Council considers that extra care schemes will fall within Class C3 where the units provided:
 - Are dwellinghouses. This is a question of fact: the primary consideration is whether the unit is self-contained and affords the facilities required for day-to-day private domestic existence; and either
 - ii. Are occupied by a single person, or by people who are to be regarded as forming a single household, "single household" construed in accordance with s. 258 of the Housing Act 2004; or
 - iii. Are occupied by not more than six residents living together as a single household. This is again a question of fact and degree, having regard in particular to whether the level of care provided is so extensive that the residents cannot be said to constitute a household

- 3.28. Specialist accommodation and care homes falling within Use Class C2²⁴ are a specialist part of the housing needs market and for Mid Sussex are included in the definition of social infrastructure which also includes community facilities and local services. As such, protection of such stock is made by District Plan Policy DP25: Community Facilities and Local Services
- 3.29. Further detail on Class C2 housing can be found in the Mid Sussex Housing and Economic Development Needs Assessment Addendum (August 2016) and further guidance on the Class C2/ C3 classification may be issued by the District Council from time to time.
- 3.30. Where a scheme is classified as Class C2, such development might become subject to the provisions of Policy DP31 in relation to affordable housing provision at a later date should a relevant change of use planning application be made.

Securing Gypsy and Traveller sites

- 3.31. To ensure that a sufficient amount of accommodation for Gypsies and Travellers is delivered to meet identified needs within an appropriate timescale, policy provision is made in District Plan Policy DP33: Gypsies, Travellers and Travelling Showpeople for the delivery of permanent pitches and to monitor the need for the supply of such sites or other forms of accommodation over the plan period²⁵.
- 3.32. Permanent accommodation is proposed to be delivered as part of the District Plan strategic development allocations²⁶; and as part of any future strategic development site²⁷ that may come forward over the plan period²⁸ if a need is identified. Provision is proposed to be secured on-site, or through an equivalent financial contribution towards off-site provision, if it can be demonstrated that a suitable, available and achievable site (or sites) can be provided and made operational within an appropriate timescale, secured through a planning obligation.

Highways and Transport including Sustainable Transport

Highways and transport

3.33. The provision of an efficient and sustainable transport network is a key aim of the District Plan that will help to deliver the objectives of the West Sussex Transport Plan 2011-2026.

²⁴ Town and Country Planning (Use Classes) Order 1987 (as amended)

²⁵ Policy DP33: Gypsies, Travellers and Travelling Showpeople

Policy DP9: Strategic allocation to the north and north-west of Burgess Hill; and Policy DP10: Strategic
 Allocation to the east of Pease Pottage DP11: Strategic Allocation to the north of Clayton Mills, Hassocks
 Policy DP30: Housing Mix

²⁸ The District Plan 'plan period' covers years 2014 to 2031

- 3.34. The Highways Authority²⁹ may identify instances where improvements are required to the transport network where planning obligations or Section 278 agreements are required to address specific issues arising from an individual development.
- 3.35. For residential development and for purely residential parts of mixed use development, the design of internal infrastructure will be assessed against national guidance; local guidance provided in development plans; and other appropriate guidance.
- 3.36. For non-residential and mixed use development, the on-site infrastructure needs will be assessed on an individual basis on the functional requirements of the proposed development, the relevant standards adopted by WSCC and with due regard to other material considerations.
- 3.37. The highways authority will consider the extent to which existing off-site infrastructure is able to accommodate extra movements as a result of new developments. In instances where the capacity of the existing network is inadequate as a consequence of new development or the increased use arising from the development will give rise to safety concerns, the landowners and developers must provide or fund necessary new or improved off-site infrastructure. When considering capacity and safety, the effects of other, already committed development will be taken into account, including for instance unimplemented planning permissions and proposed land allocations.
- 3.38. On-site improvements will be sought through planning obligations and/ or via Section 278 agreements for off-site improvements. These could include improvements to junctions on-site or in the immediate locality as a direct result of development traffic generation; diversion/ extension of existing public transport/ bus routes through or in proximity to a site including associated road alterations and bus stop improvements; introduction of or improvement to on and off-site pedestrian facilities (e.g. footways, crossing refuge points) and cycle facilities (e.g. cycle ways/ storage); and preparation and implementation of travel plans with on-going monitoring. In addition, bus stops, shelters and laybys will also be necessary in relation to many new developments.
- 3.39. Commuted maintenance payments may be required for this infrastructure where it is reasonable to do so, equivalent to the capitalised costs of future maintenance. Typical items would include landscaping, special lighting and other street furniture, and drainage soakaways. Commuted payments will not generally be required for carriageway and footway maintenance.
- 3.40. Some maintenance cost components are more predictable and the commuted payment calculation has been standardised. These rates are subject to regular review. Where infrastructure such as bridges, underpasses, retaining walls and surface water retention systems is required, future maintenance costs can only be assessed case by case.
- 3.41. Improvements to public highway infrastructure will require a separate agreement to regulate construction. The County Council's administration and inspection fee is 9% of the County Council's estimated total value of the proposed works, subject to a minimum fee of £2,500. Legal fees for preparing the agreement are in addition to this fee. All street lighting and

²⁹ The Highways Authority for the local road network is West Sussex County Council. For the strategic road network i.e. the A23/ M23, the Highways Authority is Highways England.

- illuminated equipment will need to comply with a standard development specification and be approved by the County Council's PFI provider.
- 3.42. All street lighting and illuminated equipment will be adopted and maintained through a Private Finance Initiative (PFI). Therefore all design and implementation of street lighting and illuminated equipment will need to comply with the standard development specification and be approved by the PFI provider. The costs associated with the PFI provider reviewing developer designs and checking installations will be recovered through the highway agreement process in addition to the 9% or minimum £2,500 administration and inspection fee. Where the design and or installation of street lighting and illuminated equipment is undertaken by the PFI contractor then there would not be a requirement to recover costs through the agreement for these elements.

Sustainable transport

- 3.43. District Plan Policy DP19: Transport aims to facilitate and promote the increased use of alternative means of transport to the private car.
- 3.44. Developers are required to adopt a sustainable approach to transport. An important element of this is the promotion of modes of travel other than the car and developments need to cater for pedestrians and cyclists as well as ensuring good accessibility to public transport.
- 3.45. A methodology for seeking contributions towards sustainable transport, 'Total Access Demand' (TAD), has been developed and successfully used for a number of years by local planning authority areas across West Sussex, including Mid Sussex. This methodology is applied to B1 office, B2 industrial, B8 warehousing and residential development. All developers have the opportunity to provide a Transport Assessment as an alternative approach to identifying the impact and necessary mitigation measures associated with their development.
- 3.46. The TAD contribution is made up of two elements, a Sustainable Access contribution in respect of each occupant or employee without a parking space and an Infrastructure Contribution per occupant or employee with a parking space. These are then amalgamated as a single contribution. The payment for occupants or employees with a parking space (the Infrastructure Contribution) is greater for those without (the Sustainable Access contribution). Therefore the higher the percentage of parking spaces in relation to occupants or employee numbers, the greater the contribution towards public transport and sustainable transport initiatives.
- 3.47. For larger residential developments (more than 80 dwellings), the TAD methodology may provide a guide but improvements to mitigate the impact of development should form part of a full Transport Assessment. It would not be anticipated that contributions secured from larger developments would be any less than the level of contribution calculated using the TAD contribution methodology.
- 3.48. The TAD contribution methodology and an on-line calculator is available at www.westsussex.gov.uk/s106

3.49. Pooling restrictions (see paragraph 2.10) apply to all contributions made towards transport and highways and sustainable transport secured through planning obligations (the restriction does not apply to Section 278 Agreements). TAD contributions are allocated to specific schemes that improve access between the development and local amenities, including housing, jobs, shops, schools, leisure and other services, primarily those identified in the Mid Sussex Infrastructure Delivery Plan. The pooling restrictions will remain in force until such time as they are removed from or amended in legislation and government policy.

Car parking

- 3.50. District Plan Policy DP21: Transport seeks the provision of adequate car parking for proposed development, taking into account the accessibility of the development; the type, mix and use of the development and the availability and opportunities for public transport.
- 3.51. The minimum indicative standard of car parking provision expected in new developments is set out in Appendix 1 and is based on the WSCC car parking standards. However, developers should be aware that, in addition to these standards, some town and parish councils have set out their own car parking standards in their respective Neighbourhood Plans. Reference should be made to those standards. Those Neighbourhood Plans are:
 - Ashurst Wood
 - Bolney
 - Burgess Hill
 - Crawley Down
 - East Grinstead
 - Haywards Heath
 - Horsted Keynes
 - Turners Hill
 - West Hoathly

Open Space, Leisure/ Formal Sports Provision

- 3.52. Creating places to support and encourage healthy lifestyles is a key element of the District Plan, through Policy DP24: Leisure and Cultural Facilities and Activities. New development must ensure existing and future residents can access sufficient local open space and facilities, if possible as an integral part of the scheme. To support this, planning obligations and/ or conditions are used for the provision of land, equipment and for the laying out of on-site local open space; children and young people's play areas; allotments or outdoor sport; as a mechanism for securing on-going maintenance and management (in perpetuity for 100 years) of on-site open space; to secure play and recreation areas; and for securing the replacement of any open space lost as a result of the development.
- 3.53. The District Council requires that the leisure and recreation needs generated by residential development are provided for by the developer as an integral part of the development. These needs will include outdoor playing space, a contribution towards sporting infrastructure, and, in the case of larger developments may include indoor facilities. If this is not feasible, the District Council will require developers to make financial contributions which will be used to provide appropriate facilities in the district. Non-residential

- developments may also create added demand for leisure facilities or impact on existing provision and appropriate contributions or planning obligations may be sought.
- 3.54. The District Council is reviewing the existing stock of indoor and outdoor facilities in Mid Sussex and to identify areas or assets where there will be a shortfall in provision as a result of new development. Revised requirements or standards will be provided in an update to Appendix 2, and published on the District Council's website. An update will also be set out in the IDP.

Indoor facilities

- 3.55. If there is likely to be a requirement for development to provide or fund new indoor recreation and leisure facilities or improvements to existing indoor facilities, the requirement will usually be identified in the District Plan or a subsequent Development Plan Document.
- 3.56. The District Council will encourage dual or shared use of leisure and community buildings where feasible.

Outdoor Playing Space

3.57. Almost all residential development generates a need for playing space. Current guidelines of provision are set out in Appendix 2 and identified needs for new or improved facilities are set out in the IDP.

Contributions to off-site play space

- 3.58. In cases where it is agreed that it is not appropriate to provide part or all the categories of outdoor playing space on-site, developers will be expected to make financial contributions towards off-site play space.
- 3.59. Contributions will only be sought for the provision of new or improved facilities that are within a reasonable distance of the proposed development and therefore accessible to future residents. Distance thresholds/ guideline are set out in Appendix 2.

Calculation of contributions towards open space, leisure/ formal sports provision

3.60. The method of calculating contributions is set out in Appendix 2.

Maintenance of playspace

- 3.61. The District Council may be prepared to adopt and maintain properly laid-out playing space and informal open space within residential areas, subject to the payment of a commuted sum by the developer to cover the cost of future maintenance for a period of 100 years. A schedule to enable the calculation of indicative maintenance costs is set out in Appendix 2. However, it is for the District Council to determine actual costs on a case-by-case basis. Further details are provided on the District Council's website.
- 3.62. If it is not intended to offer playing space and informal open space for adoption, the District Council will need to be satisfied that adequate alternative arrangements have been made (usually by a condition) for their long-term maintenance such as through a properly constituted management company.

Informal open space

3.63. In most residential development sites, there will normally be a requirement for areas of informal public open space in addition to formal playspace. These will include areas of landscaping, footpath/ cycleway corridors and existing sites features which are to be retained, such as trees, woodland areas and water features. The District Council does not lay down standards for the provision of informal open space on development sites, but specific features may be identified in the District Plan, a subsequent Development Plan Document or sites subject to masterplanning.

Education and Services for Children and Young People

- 3.64. The effects of residential developments on schools and other educational facilities such as early years provision, sixth form, special education needs, tertiary and adult education, must be considered. Accordingly, landowners and developers should estimate the demands for services which are likely to result from proposed residential development.
- 3.65. Some small residential developments will have no measurable effect on the demands for educational services and others will have no effect at all such as sheltered housing for elderly people. In addition, the County Council will account for the extent to which existing permanent facilities serving the area (excluding temporary accommodation) are able to meet the educational needs predicted to arise as a consequence of committed housing developments (with planning permission/ or allocated as a housing site). Where schools are unable to accommodate children likely to arise from a proposed housing development, landowners and developers will be required to contribute towards the costs of providing the necessary capital infrastructure.
- 3.66. Provision for education facilities may be required from strategic housing sites where there is no realistic opportunity to expand existing capacity to meet the needs generated by such development. Such provision, secured through a planning obligation, could include a serviced site for a school, offered at nil cost, to ensure future education capacity is not constrained by a lack of available land. In circumstances where development(s) generates the need³⁰ for a new education facility, this will also include the construction/ commissioning costs of an appropriately sized new school and will include the costs of fitting out the new school.
- 3.67. The County Council has a statutory responsibility to commission education places for all children of school age, normally 4 to 16 years of age, and to ensure sufficient nursery education for 3 and 4 year olds and from 2 years old for children with Special Educational Needs. The County Council also has a statutory responsibility to secure sufficient education and training opportunities to meet the reasonable needs of younger people in the county. Young people are defined as those who are over compulsory school age but are under 19, or aged 19-25 for those with Special Educational Needs and Disability. The age range is greater for children and young people with special educational needs (2-25 years of age), and there is joint responsibility to provide post-16 education in partnership with other bodies and institutions such as sixth form colleges and colleges of further education. Landowners

³⁰ Calculated by reference to the pupil yield of development – see WSCC Developer contributions towards WSCC services – available at www.westsussex.gov.uk

and developers should note the County Council's policies for admission of pupils to schools which aim to ensure that parents can normally expect places for their children at the schools serving the area in which they live. However, it should be noted that individual governing bodies of church aided schools, foundation schools, academies and free schools are responsible for their own admissions policies.

- 3.68. Where financial contributions are required, these are calculated on the additional amount of children that the development would generate and therefore the need for school places referred to as total places required. This is then multiplied by the regionally adjusted Department for Education school building costs per pupil place adjusted annually by RICS BCIS All-In TPI Index, known as the cost multiplier.
- 3.69. WSCC provide a calculator to ascertain financial contributions for school infrastructure broken up into four categories, primary, secondary, middle and sixth form. Depending on the existing local infrastructure, only some or none of these categories of education will be required. The calculator is used for smaller developments where contributions are sought for the improvement and expansion of existing schools. Strategic developments with pupil numbers greater than the local schools have capacity to take or expand to, are subject to bespoke requirements which might include securing land or buildings for education facilities.
- 3.70. 'Early Years' provision should be included alongside new primary school sites.
- 3.71. Special Educational Needs (SEN) facilities may be required alongside primary or secondary school sites at new sites, or as stand-alone facilities.
- 3.72. Education contributions locality table and education maps and the contribution methodology and an on-line calculator are available at www.westsussex.gov.uk/s106.

Other Services for Children and Young People

3.73. Contributions will be sought where necessary towards youth provision and other facilities such as residential care. Though required for large strategic developments, each development will be considered on a case-by-case basis.

Healthcare

- 3.74. Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) are statutory, clinically led National Health Service bodies responsible for the planning and delivery of health care services for their local area covering:
 - Care and treatment in hospital and in the community
 - Prescribing
 - Primary Care (GP) services
 - Mental health services
 - Support and services for people living with learning disabilities.
- 3.75. Mid Sussex is covered by the Horsham and Mid Sussex Clinical Commissioning Group. The CCG will consider and advise the District Council as to the needs which would arise for the provision of additional infrastructure.

- 3.76. Where there is a lack of capacity to accommodate a development, financial contributions will be sought to increase capacity at existing facilities. Contributions are sought on schemes of 50 or more dwellings, based upon calculating occupancy level of new development from the number and housing mix of the scheme.
- 3.77. Strategic developments of more than 500 homes are subject to bespoke negotiation which might include securing land or buildings for healthcare facilities.
- 3.78. An on-line contribution calculator is available at www.midsussex.gov.uk/spd

Social and Local Community Infrastructure

Community buildings

- 3.79. To ensure that sustainable communities are created, new residential development should provide new community buildings or otherwise provide financial contributions towards enhancing existing community buildings to serve the needs of future residents.
- 3.80. Large-scale housing developments may generate the need for a new, purpose-built community building, or sufficient land and a financial contribution, to be provided by the developer as an integral part of the scheme. In the case of large site allocations, the requirement for a community building may be a policy requirement identified in a Development Plan Document. The size and specification of the facility will depend upon local circumstances and should be discussed with the District Council.
- 3.81. Smaller developments may not generate the need for a new community building but will still generate extra demand for such facilities. In such cases, they should contribute towards the enhancement of the existing facilities which serve the locality. Contributions will be spent on the extension or improvement of existing community buildings or, in appropriate cases, towards the construction of new facilities.
- 3.82. The contribution rates are set out in Appendix 3.

Library services

- 3.83. The County Council has adopted standards which relate service provision to population numbers. Where a library is unable to meet standards due to development, a reasonable contribution will be requested towards the service based on the adopted floorspace standards, the library building cost per square metre and the additional population coming from the proposed development.
- 3.84. For catchment populations up to 4,000, service provision will be by means of mobile libraries. For populations of over 4,000, the service will be delivered through built libraries. The type of library will be determined by the size of the catchment population.
- 3.85. Where the best means for the delivery of library services to a new development is a mobile library, provision of a suitable parking area (with good links to the local transportation network and access to a power supply) is required, and/ or a proportionate financial contribution towards the costs of providing and stocking an extra vehicle.

- 3.86. Where the appropriate means for the delivery of library services to a new development is a built library, fair and proportionate contributions towards the costs of providing and stocking a new or improved permanent building are required, including any necessary land acquisition.
- 3.87. In some cases, it may be appropriate for library facilities to be provided as part of a proposed or existing community building. In such circumstances, fair and proportionate contributions towards shelving and self-service terminals will be sought.
- 3.88. The needs of the library service will be individually assessed. Occasionally, more than one feasible way of meeting needs to WSCC standards will be identified. For example, improvement of the mobile library service in combination with an enhancement of facilities at the major library in the nearest town could be an acceptable alternative to development of a neighbourhood library, on site or nearby, for a comparable cost. Therefore, where the library needs of a particular development proposal may be satisfied equally well by one or more alternatives, contributions towards the most appropriate solution will be sought.
- 3.89. The applied adopted floor space standards, contribution rates and a website link to a contribution calculator are available in Appendix 3.

Local Community Infrastructure contributions

- 3.90. The development of sustainable communities requires the provision of a wide range of local facilities and services, of which many are specifically identified in this SPD. However, there are other important local services and facilities which are not listed but are still needed by the community. To identify all of these and to require developers to address each of them individually would be impractical.
- 3.91. Seeking contributions towards such local facilities and services through Local Community Infrastructure (LCI) contributions is an established principle at Mid Sussex. Examples of the services and facilities supported by this contribution are set out in Figure 6 (in addition to the other services listed in this SPD).
- 3.92. LCI contributions are allocated to specific schemes that are needed by the community which development places demand upon³¹; primarily those identified in the IDP (see paragraph 1.8) in consultation with local councils and other bodies.
- 3.93. The contribution rates are set out in Appendix 3.

<u>Figure 6 – Examples of facilities and services supported by Local Community Infrastructure Contributions</u>

- Local CCTV schemes
- Allotments
- Burial grounds
- Public conveniences
- Enhancement of the public realm
- Car parks, including new provision and expansion
- Electric charging points
- Litter and dog bins

³¹ In accordance with Regulation 122 of the Community Infrastructure Regulations 2010 (as amended)

- Footway lighting
- Local signage
- Cycle tracks
- Public Rights of Way
- Routes for pedestrians, cyclists and equestrians
- Traffic calming
- Public seating
- Arts and cultural facilities including museums, theatres and galleries

Emergency Services

Police

- 3.94. The additional population generated by development will place an increased demand on the level of policing for the area. To maintain current levels of policing, developer contributions towards the provision of capital infrastructure are required as Sussex Police do not have capacity and funding ability to respond to growth caused by additional housing.
- 3.95. Details of provision are set out in Appendix 4.

Fire and Rescue

- 3.96. Adequate access for fire fighting vehicles and equipment from the public highway must be available and may require additional works on or off site, particularly in very large developments. Works may also be needed to fulfil the Fire Authority's duty to ensure the provision of an adequate supply of water for firefighting³². Requirements for the provision of fire hydrants affixed to water mains and to carry out other works necessary to ensure adequate supplies of water, in terms of both volume and pressure, may be sought either as planning conditions or possibly through a planning obligation.
- 3.97. In addition, contributions may be sought via a planning obligation towards the provision of a new fire station or the extension of an existing station so as to enable the fire authority to meet the nationally prescribed standards of fire cover for the area.
- 3.98. Guidelines to assist landowners and developers are set out in Appendix 4.

Flood mitigation and Water Infrastructure

Sustainable Drainage Systems

3.99. Early consideration of drainage is important so that developments can be constructed around natural water features such as watercourses and ponds and make use of natural land levels. The provision of on-site Sustainable Drainage Systems (SuDS) and on-site flood-mitigation measures is secured through a planning condition and/ or planning obligation. Where Sustainable Drainage Systems are provided, arrangements must be put in place for their management and maintenance. West Sussex County Council may charge a fee for lifetime monitoring of SuDS for major developments, where the

³² Fire hydrants are required on developments as a direct cost to the developer as required by the Fire Services Act 2004

- maintenance of drainage falls to a commercial management company. The arrangements for this will be set out in the planning obligation.
- 3.100. The County Council as Lead Local Flood Authority (LLFA) is the risk management authority responsible for local flood risk defined as flooding from surface water, groundwater and ordinary watercourses. All major development³³ proposals must take account of the policy statement for surface water management, the West Sussex LLFA Policy for the Management of Surface Water. The LLFA is required to provide consultation responses on the surface water drainage provisions associated with major development. The policy statement sets out the requirements that the LLFA, has for drainage strategies and surface water management provisions associated with applications for development.
- 3.101. The District Council will refer to consultation responses received from the County Council in the determination of planning applications. Developers should therefore refer to this policy statement to ensure applications meet national and local policy requirements on flooding and drainage and to ensure that schemes meet the requirements of District Plan Policy DP41: Flood Risk and Drainage. This policy includes the preferred hierarchy of managing surface water drainage.
- 3.102. The LLFA policy can be viewed on the website at www.midsussex.gov.uk/spd .

Water infrastructure

3.103. District Plan Policy DP42: Water Infrastructure and the Water Environment sets out that proposed new development will be required to demonstrate that there is adequate capacity or additional infrastructure can be provided in time both on- and off-site to serve the development. Developers are encouraged to contact the water/ wastewater company as early as possible to discuss their development proposals.

Water efficiency standards

- 3.104. The Government introduced technical housing standards for new dwellings through a written ministerial statement on 25 March 2015 and detailed how these would be implemented thorough the planning system. This includes higher Building Regulation standards under Part G, for water efficiency consumption of no more than an average of 110 litres per person per day. The standard is imposed by District Plan Policy DP42: Water Infrastructure and the Water Environment, and will be secured by planning condition.
- 3.105. Further guidance is available in Planning Policy Guidance Housing: optional technical standards³⁴.

³³ As set out in Article 2(1) of the Town and Country Planning (Development Management Procedure) (England) Order 2010. This includes development that involves the provision of 10 or more dwelling houses; where the provision of dwelling houses is carried out on a site having an area of 0.5ha or more; the provision of a building or buildings where the floor space (measured as gross internal floorspace) is 1,000 sqm or more; development carried out on a site having an areas of 1ha or more www.gov.uk/guidance/housing-optional-technical-standards

Green Infrastructure and Biodiversity

- 3.106. The District Plan seeks the best use of resources and recognises the importance of conserving and enhancing areas for biodiversity and nature conservation. Policy DP38: Biodiversity seeks to ensure development contributes and takes opportunities to improve, enhance, manage and restore biodiversity and green infrastructure, so that there is a net gain in biodiversity. Habitats and species fragmentation should be minimised and opportunities maximised to enhance and restore ecological corridors to connect natural habitats to increase coherence and resilience. Land may be sought from larger and strategic housing sites for the provision of accessible green infrastructure and green corridors. This will ensure that green infrastructure is provided in a joined up manner to ensure that it can function correctly and that it provides good access for existing and future residents, as well as biodiversity. Opportunities to enhance on-site green infrastructure will also be sought. Green infrastructure functions could include wildlife corridors, flood management, health and well-being benefits, and recreation. Improvements to biodiversity and green infrastructure could include contributions to create, improve and upgrade rights of way, footpaths, bridleways, recreational routes; restore, enhance and expand priority habitats and other habitats including wildlife and corridors; and opportunities to create, improve and enhance public open space, other greenspace and on-site green infrastructure.
- 3.107. The District Council commonly requires that environmental measures provided in relation to new development are managed and maintained indefinitely for a period of 100 years. The normal expectation is that a management company will be set-up, but the District Council may take on larger sites, but this will be decided on a case-by-case basis. Therefore, the District Council may be prepared to adopt and maintain areas comprising such environmental measures subject to the payment by the developer of a commuted sum in respect of the costs of maintenance for a period of 100 years. Where developers would prefer to make alternative arrangements for the future management and maintenance of environmental measures, the District Council will need to be satisfied that their proposals are satisfactory in all respects.

Waste Management

- 3.108. The provision of on-site site-specific waste and recycling provision is expected as part of good design for development. It is expected that development will provide:
 - adequate facilities within each dwelling for storage and collection of waste/ recyclable materials;
 - depending on the scale of development, provide a local recycling facility off-site or secure a financial contribution towards the provision of such a facility off-site³⁵.
- 3.109. In considering planning applications for development other than new housing, the District Council will assess individually, the needs for provision of additional appropriate recycling facilities.

³⁵ In accordance with Regulation 122 of the Community Infrastructure Regulations 2010 (as amended)

- 3.110. The provision of on-site site-specific waste and recycling provision will normally be secured through a planning condition or obligation. Contributions may be sought for the provision of wheeled bins in order for waste collection services to be provided.
- 3.111. Contributions for waste management services, such as recycling facilities and waste sites, are not currently required in Mid Sussex. However, this situation is monitored and should improvements be required in the future, contributions may be sought.
- 3.112. Details of provision are set out in Appendix 5.

Ashdown Forest Special Protection Area (SPA) and Special Area of Conservation (SAC)

- 3.113. Natura 2000 is a network of protected sites across Europe designated for nature conservation importance. It is formed of Special Areas of Conservation for species, plants and habitats (designated under the Habitats Directive) and Special Protection Areas for bird species (classified under the Birds Directive).
- 3.114. Ashdown Forest (located outside of and to the east of Mid Sussex District) Special Protection Area (SPA) was classified in 1996 and covers 3,200 hectares. Ashdown Forest Special Area of Conservation (SAC) was designated in 2005 and covers 2,700 hectares.
- 3.115. The District Council has undertaken a Habitats Regulations Assessment to test whether the District Plan, in combination with other plans and projects, is likely to have an adverse impact on the ecological integrity of these areas. The main potential impacts arising from the District Plan that are likely to have a significant effect on Ashdown Forest are recreational disturbance to protected breeding birds from an increase in visitors to Ashdown Forest (to the SPA) and atmospheric pollution affecting the heathland habitat from increased traffic and associated nitrogen deposition (to the SAC).
- 3.116. The Habitats Regulations Assessment for the District Plan identifies that proposed new housing in areas close to Ashdown Forest is likely to increase the number of visitors, with potential associated impacts on bird populations. This 'zone of influence' is within a 7km straight-line distance from the SPA boundary of the Ashdown Forest. For this reason it is important to counter any adverse effects from new residential development in this zone, and establish appropriate measures to reduce visitor pressure. District Plan Policy DP17 sets out the mitigation requirements.
- 3.117. The proposed approach is to provide Suitable Alternative Natural Greenspace (SANG) sites to attract visitors away from the Ashdown Forest SPA and Strategic Access Management and Monitoring (SAMM) measures on the Ashdown Forest itself, to deliver access management and behaviour projects and monitor the protected species.

Provision of Suitable Alternative Natural Greenspace (SANG)

3.118. SANGs are sites that cater for the recreational needs of communities in order to avoid and reduce the likelihood of increasing visitor pressure and disturbance on important nature conservation areas such as Ashdown Forest. The provision of SANGs will be over and above that for public open space and should be of a suitable design and size to provide an alternative to visiting the Ashdown Forest.

- 3.119. Planning applications for relevant development³⁶ within the 7km zone of influence will be granted subject to a planning condition which requires that no development shall take place until a scheme for the mitigation of the effects of the development on the SPA has been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority (Mid Sussex District Council) in the form of providing a SANG, either on the development site itself or through a financial contribution to a strategic SANG elsewhere. If it is proposed that a SANG is provided on the development site itself, then the applicant will need to contact the District Council early in the process for further guidance on the requirements for the SANG including its management and maintenance in perpetuity.
- 3.120. In the event that the approved scheme relates to the payment of a contribution in accordance with the SANG tariff, such contribution shall be collected to facilitate the delivery of SANG and to fund the management and maintenance of the site in perpetuity and shall be secured by way of a legal agreement with the District Council.
- 3.121. The District Council has secured provision of a 33 hectare strategic SANG at East Grinstead at East Court & Ashplats Wood towards which developer contributions can be made to mitigate the impact of relevant development within the 7km zone of influence on Ashdown Forest. The East Court & Ashplats Wood SANG Strategy can be found at: www.midsussex.gov.uk. The District Council will explore options for another strategic SANG to ensure mitigation can be provided once the East Court & Ashplats Wood SANG has reached capacity. The District Council actively monitors SANG capacity.
- 3.122. The current tariff for developer contributions towards the strategic SANG is available to view at Appendix 6.

Provision of Ashdown Forest Strategic Access Management and Monitoring (SAMM Strategy) measures

- 3.123. The Ashdown Forest SAMM Strategy will set out measures for the management of visitors to Ashdown Forest in such a way that reduces the impact on features of interest of the designated site together with a programme for monitoring bird populations and the impacts of visitors. The SAMM Strategy can be found at: www.midsussex.gov.uk.
- 3.124. The SAMM strategy sets out the measures that provide part of the mitigation for new residential development within the 7km zone of influence for the Ashdown Forest SPA. These measures focus on protecting the SPA from new recreational pressures by managing access (visitor) behaviour and monitoring both birds and visitors.
- 3.125. All residential development leading to a net increase in dwellings within the 7km zone of influence for the Ashdown Forest SPA must contribute towards the SAMM mitigation strategy. Contributions are made through a planning obligation (usually by way of a unilateral undertaking) (see paragraph Error! Reference source not found.). The SAMM Tariff is available to view at Appendix 6.
- 3.126. In terms of atmospheric pollution, the Habitats Regulations Assessment concludes that adverse effects on the Ashdown Forest SAC are unlikely and no further measures are necessary at this stage. However, to promote good practice, Policy DP21: Transport of the

³⁶ Developments causing a net increase in dwellings within the 7km zone of influence

District Plan contains measures to encourage sustainable modes of transport. In addition, if appropriate, other measures to assess and manage atmospheric pollution impacts on Ashdown Forest will also be reviewed and implemented, particularly if new evidence becomes available.

Telecommunications

- 3.127. The District Council supports improved digital connectivity, including the provision of full fibre and 4G and 5G across the District, due to the benefits it will bring to both businesses and residents. It supports the installation of communications infrastructure in excavation projects where the District has determined that it is both financially feasible and consistent with the District's long-term goals to develop full fibre communications infrastructure. The Coast to Capital Strategic Economic Plan also seeks to improve digital connectivity across the District, including the delivery of full fibre connectivity for the proposed Science and Technology Park to the west of Burgess Hill.
- 3.128. Policies DP1, DP7 and DP23 of the District Plan seek major³⁷ new housing and commercial developments to be directly served by high quality fibre networks. Such high quality communications infrastructure is essential to ensure Mid Sussex is able to develop sustainable communities by achieving the District Council's aspirations for sustainable economic growth as well as supporting the increasing number of internet capable devices in the home.
- 3.129. It is the District Council's preference that full fibre connectivity should be designed into the development at the masterplan stage and implemented through a planning condition. If the development proposal does not adequately address the requirement for full fibre connectivity, the District Council may request a financial contribution to improve linkage to an available backhaul network, exchange and/ or the upgrading of an exchange where this has been identified as necessary to ensure full fibre can be provided.
- 3.130. The District Council will negotiate with the developer over the appropriate level of financial contribution required.

<u>Section 4 – Procedure for securing contributions</u>

- 4.1. This section provides guidance to the process the District Council will use to negotiate and agree planning obligations and outlines the District Council's approach to the assessment of development financial viability.
- 4.2. The process is set out to provide clarity to parties involved in the development process and is designed to ensure that applications are progressed without unnecessary delay.

³⁷ As set out in Article 2(1) of the Town and Country Planning (Development Management Procedure) (England) Order 2010. This includes development that involves the provision of 10 or more dwelling houses; where the provision of dwelling houses is carried out on a site having an area of 0.5ha or more; the provision of a building or buildings where the floor space (measured as gross internal floorspace) is 1,000 sqm or more; development carried out on a site having an areas of 1ha or more

Negotiating and completing planning obligations

4.3. The completion of planning obligations is critical on schemes where such obligations are required to make the development acceptable in planning terms. In line with the National Planning Practice Guidance, and to provide certainty to all parties, planning permission will not be granted until the necessary planning obligations are in place.

Pre-application advice

- 4.4. Pre-application discussions offer the opportunity to clarify the relevant planning policies and material considerations, issues to be resolved and requirements for supporting documentation. Entering such discussions prior to the purchase of land will enable developers to better anticipate the financial implications of planning obligations on development proposals.
- 4.5. Pre-application discussions can minimise delays in determining planning applications and developers and landowners are advised to enter into discussions with the District Council and other infrastructure providers where required as early as possible.
- 4.6. Mid Sussex District Council³⁸ offer a formal pre-application service as do West Sussex County Council on transport and highway matters³⁹. It may be appropriate on complex applications to arrange joint advice. Developers and landowners should have regard to this SPD to provide information to support discussions.
- 4.7. Development proposals should accord with District Plan policies, including affordable housing requirements at a policy compliant tenure split. The District Council should be notified of any viability issues at the pre-application stage that are deemed to make a proposal unviable at full policy provision, supported by a draft appraisal. This provides the opportunity to discuss the appropriate methodology for a full financial viability assessment, required to support a development proposal that does not meet policy requirements in full. This should include details of discussions with registered providers of affordable housing to inform the value of affordable housing assumed within an assessment. Further detail on the submission of financial viability assessments to Mid Sussex District Council is provided in the Development Viability SPD.
- 4.8. Heads of Terms for planning obligations should be considered during pre-application discussions. The District Council aims to agree planning obligations at an early stage, which will ensure there is sufficient time for drafting the requisite planning obligation within statutory timescales.

Application submission

4.9. Planning applications must be submitted with the appropriate documentation in accordance with the local list requirements⁴⁰. In all cases, where it is known from the outset that a planning obligation is required, it is expected that applicants will submit a Planning

³⁸ www.midsussex.gov.uk/planning-licensing-building-control/planning/pre-application-advice/

www.westsussex.gov.uk/roads-and-travel/information-for-developers/pre-application-advice-for-roads-and-transport/

www.midsussex.gov.uk/planning-licensing-building-control/planning/making-planning-applications/planning-application-guidance/

Obligation Instruction Form⁴¹. In cases which relate solely to the payment of financial contributions, a planning obligation by way of a unilateral undertaking⁴² may be suitable and a draft form of Unilateral Undertaking can be accessed via the District Council's website. Applicants should liaise with the District Council's legal team and seek their approval to the form of planning obligation before submitting any signed documentation to accompany the planning application.

- 4.10. If a viability assessment is required it should include all information required by the District Council, as set out in the Developer Viability SPD to avoid delays in validating the application.
- 4.11. If material changes are made to an application after submission that could affect scheme viability, a revised assessment is required which could delay determination. This highlights the importance of engaging with the District Council in pre-application discussions. If it has not been possible to determine the application within the timescale originally envisaged, it may be necessary to submit an updated viability assessment to reflect current market conditions⁴³.
- 4.12. As set out in the Planning Obligation Instruction Form, applicants should provide up to date evidence of title to the application site, details of their legal representative and an agreement to pay the District Council's legal costs⁴⁴in connection with the planning obligation (payable whether or not the matter proceeds to completion).

Application assessment

- 4.13. The investigation and negotiation on any necessary conditions or obligations form part of the consideration of a valid planning application. This process is undertaken without prejudice to the determination of the application.
- 4.14. The case officer assigned to determine the planning application will manage the negotiation process in conjunction with the District Council's legal team. The includes consultation with internal departments and external bodies, in particular the County Council, to determine the obligations necessary to make the development acceptable in planning terms. Any draft heads of terms submitted will also be reviewed⁴⁵.
- 4.15. Consultation responses will be relayed to the applicant with a view to negotiating and agreeing the nature, scale and any triggers for matters to be included as obligations.

⁴¹ www.midsussex.gov.uk/planning-licensing-building-control/planning/making-planning-

applications/planning-application-guidance/new-dwellings-and-housing-developments/
A Unilateral Undertaking is a simplified, standard document which is relatively straightforward to complete, and is entered into by the landowner and any other party with a legal interest in the development site. The Council is not a party to the document and therefore cannot provide reciprocal obligations. A Unilateral Undertaking may be suitable where the obligations consist solely of the payment of financial contributions, of one or more of the types described in this SPD, to be paid prior to commencement of development.

⁴³ NPPG – Paragraph 10-017-20140306

⁴⁴ Payment may be required up front or in stages and is payable irrespective of whether permission is subsequently granted

⁴⁵ These will be made publicly alongside other planning documentation

- 4.16. Where an application is refused on other grounds, a decision will be made to whether it is prudent to pursue completion of a planning obligation prior to determination or whether to add non-completion of a planning obligation as an additional reason for refusal.
- 4.17. The applicant is expected to pay the District Council's reasonable legal costs associated with the requisite planning obligation.

Determination and post determination

- 4.18. Where an application is to be determined by officers under delegated authority a completed and executed planning obligation (in a form previously approved by the District Council's legal team) will need to be submitted to, and approved by, the District Council's legal team before a decision is issued.
- 4.19. For applications to be decided by Planning or District Planning Committee, all matters to be included in any obligations must be known and agreed with the applicant by the time the proposal is taken to committee and will be set out in the committee report.
- 4.20. The Committee will decide whether the proposed obligations are appropriate. Any resolution to grant planning permission will be made subject to the completion of a satisfactory planning obligation within a specified time period and will authorise the Head of Service to accept such an undertaking. Planning permission and any other consent will be issued at a point following the completion of the required planning obligation.
- 4.21. A planning obligation should ideally be drafted prior to Committee otherwise it should be progressed immediately following Committee resolution to grant permission to meet any specified time period.
- 4.22. The District Council usually requires all parties with an interest in the land forming the application site to enter the planning obligation. For example, if the land to which the proposal relates is mortgaged or charged to other third parties or if a developer has an option arrangement, it will be necessary for such interests to be party to any planning obligation. Applicants should liaise as early as possible with interested parties/ lenders/ charges about their proposals to ascertain whether approval is likely and to avoid lengthy delays in the signing/ execution process.

Payment of contributions and monitoring

- 4.23. The planning obligation, along with relevant consents, will be registered as local land charges⁴⁶. The District Council does not remove the entries upon compliance with the obligations, however, confirmation of compliance may be sought from the Section 106 Monitoring Officer⁴⁷. A copy of the completed planning obligation will be held by the District Council for public inspection.
- 4.24. The District Council will normally require the payment of financial contributions prior to implementation of a development. This will enable mitigation and improvement works to

⁴⁶ The applicant may be required on occasion to register the agreement as a charge against the title of the property at HM Land Registry. Any requirement will be made clear during the process of negotiation.

⁴⁷ section106monitoring@midsussex.gov.uk

- commence during construction of the development and, where feasible, be co-ordinated with the completion of development.
- 4.25. For phased developments, the staging of payments may be acceptable and to facilitate this, the District Council will seek a phasing plan. The developer must inform the District Council when the relevant stage triggers have been reached. Larger projects funded through planning obligations may take longer to deliver given the time that may be required to put sufficient additional funding in place, to work up details of projects, undertake consultation, obtain relevant consents and address any other issues that arise.
- 4.26. Planning obligations which require financial contributions or commuted sums will be subject to an appropriate method of indexation as specified by the District Council and County Council (as applicable) which shall apply from the date of the planning obligation to the date payment is made to ensure that the value of the obligation does not reduce over time due to inflation. In the case of financial contributions or commuted sums due to the District Council, indexation by reference to the Retail Prices Index will usually be applied and in the case of the County Council, indexation by reference to the Building Cost Information Service All-In Tender Price Index will usually apply.
- 4.27. Compliance with the planning obligation will be monitored as the development proceeds. In the event the developer fails to comply with any terms regarding financial payments, a penalty rate of interest above and beyond indexation will be incurred until the point the payment is received. This will be incorporated into the planning obligation.
- 4.28. In the event of non-compliance with a planning obligation the District Council has powers to instigate legal and planning enforcement action. This could include injunctions to prevent development proceeding further. The District Council also has the power to enter land to carry out required works and to recover costs for this action from the developer, subject to prior notice.

Recovery of costs incurred in the negotiation and monitoring of planning obligations

- 4.29. The District Council maintains a dedicated resource to monitor planning obligations to ensure the efficient monitoring of planning obligations and processing of queries on such matters. The District Council therefore expects developers to contribute towards the subsequent monitoring of planning obligations.
- 4.30. The tasks undertaken to monitor developments and planning obligations include:
 - Update the database with details of the planning obligation.
 - Liaison with the case officer and developers on trigger points.
 - Sending notification to developers on contributions due as appropriate.
 - Liaison with the County Council and town and parish councils.
 - Sending notifications on discharge of planning obligations.
 - Preparation of reports to release monies for appropriate infrastructure projects.
- 4.31. The costs for monitoring developments and planning obligations will be reviewed on an annual basis and will be published on the District Council's website: www.midsussex.gov.uk.

- 4.32. The County Council also monitors contributions paid directly to them. The County Council does not currently apply a monitoring fee, however, it reserves the right to apply a monitoring fee in the future.
- 4.33. The District Council will require its legal costs to be met (whether or not a matter proceeds to completion). You are advised to seek independent legal advice before entering any planning obligation or deed. The District Council's legal team will usually require a Solicitor's undertaking in relation to costs at the outset of a matter. The District Council's legal team can provide an estimate of costs. The County Council also requires its legal costs to be met.
- 4.34. The securing of such fees is not relevant to the determination of planning applications and does not constitute a reason for the granting of planning permission. As such, the provisions of Regulation 122 of the CIL Regulations⁴⁸ do not apply.

Appendix 1 - Mid Sussex Parking Standards

- A1.1 The standards set out below are <u>minimum indicative standards</u> of the level of provision parking generally expected in new developments. Where a lower provision is proposed, this will need to be justified on site specific grounds.
- A1.2 Where a lower provision is provided, evidence should be submitted to demonstrate where overflow parking demands can be accommodated (on-street or elsewhere); that there is sufficient capacity for these demands to be met; and that where necessary, mitigation can be provided to ensure that overflow parking would not cause highway safety issues. This could include where appropriate, measures included in a Travel Plan, or the funding of additional waiting restrictions.
- A1.3 The standards will apply to all development in the associated class. Generally no thresholds will apply with the exception of small commercial development in less accessible areas.

Figure 7 – Residential Parking Standards

Dwelling type - (Flats and Houses)	Minimum Indicative Standard	
1 bed dwellings	1 car space* per dwelling and 1 cycle space per dwelling**	
2/3 bed dwellings	2 spaces per dwelling and 2 cycle spaces per dwelling**	
4 bed dwellings	3 spaces per dwelling and 2 cycle spaces per dwelling**	
5+ bed dwellings	Car and cycle parking to be assessed individually	

* A residential parking space is defined as a garage, spaces on driveway within the curtilage of property or designated parking outside the curtilage of the property such as parking courts and laybys.

⁴⁸ Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 (as amended)

** No cycle parking is required if a garage is provide and the garage is of sufficient size. On larger developments (8 dwellings or more) cycle parking for visitors should be provided at a ratio of 1 cycle space per 8 dwellings.

Figure 8 – Other Residential Uses

Residential Uses	Minimum Indicative Standard
Sheltered Accommodation, extra care housing and flats for older people (Use Class C3)	space per 2 sheltered units (0.5 per unit) car space for each member of resident staff This category will apply where development is provided with internal communal facilities and warden accommodation. In other case the residential standard will apply.
Residential Institutions including nursing homes (Use Class C2)	1 car space for every 20 residents or increment of up to 20 residents, plus 1 car space for visitors at the ratio of 1 space for 8 residents or increments of up to 8 residents, plus 1 car space for each member of staff based on a ratio of 1 space per 5 residents or increments of up to 5 residents (All to be provided within the layout near to dwellings) Spaces for service vehicles as required
Houses in Multiple Occupation (Use Class C4)	0.5 car space per room/ unit
Hostels	1 space for residents at the ratio of 1 space for every 4 residents, plus 1 space for visitors at the ratio of 1 space for every 20 residents. Space for service vehicles as required.

Figure 9 – Retail Uses

Development/ Use	Minimum Indicative Standard	Lorry Parking Requirement	Operational Requirements (see Figure 19)
Food Retail	1 space per 14 sqm	1,000sqm or under 2 spaces, over 1,000sqm 3 spaces	(1) to (6), (13), (14)
Non-Food Retail	1 space per 20 sqm	1,000sqm or under 2 spaces, over 1,000sqm 3 spaces	(1) to (6), (13), (14)
Garden Centres Independent and attached to non-food retail warehouses	1 space per 20 sqm for covered sales areas and 1 space per 30sqm for uncovered areas	Independent - considered on merits of proposal Attached to non-food retail warehouses – 1,000sqm or under 2 spaces, over 1,000sqm	(1) to (6), (13), (14)

		3 spaces	
Markets	To be assessed individually	To be assessed individually	(1) to (7), (13), (14)
Wholesale Cash and Carry (excluding factory outlets/ factory retail outlets etc.)	1 space per 50 sqm	1 space per 200 sqm	(1) to (6) and (9)
Car Sales Establishments	1 space per 30 sqm of internal and outside gross car display area Staff parking to be clearly designated	Considered on merits of proposal but provision for off-loading car transporters	(1) to (7)
Motor Repair Garages (NB: This is an industrial use not retail, but as often accompanies car sales it was felt appropriate to group these two uses)	1 space per 45 sqm for staff and 3 spaces per service bay (or 25sqm) Staff parking to be clearly designated	To be assessed individually	(1) to (7)

Figure 10 – Other Business and Industrial Uses

Development/ Use	Minimum Indicative Standard	Lorry Parking Requirement	Operational Requirements (see Figure 19)
Financial and Professional Services (Use Class A2)	1 space per 30 sqm	Considered on merits of proposal	(1) to (7), (10), (13), (14)
Business Use (Use Class B1) including offices	1 space per 30 sqm (threshold of 500sqm in rural areas)	Considered on merits of proposal	(1) to (8), (13), (14)
General Industry (Use Class B2)	1 space per 40 sqm	1 minimum (for 240sqm gross or under) 1 minimum and 1 space per 500 sqm (for over 240sqm)	(1) to (8), (13), (14)
Storage and Distribution (Use Class B8)	1 space per 100 sqm	1 minimum (for 240sqm gross or under) 1 minimum and 1 space per 500 sqm (for over 240sqm)	(1) to (9), (13), (14)
Open Storage	1 space per 100 sqm	To be assessed individually	(1) to (5)

Figure 11 – Leisure Uses

Development/ Use	Minimum Indicative Standard	Lorry Parking Requirement	Operational Requirements (see Figure 19)
Tennis/ Badminton Courts	2 spaces per court		(1), (3), (4), (5), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Squash Court	2 spaces per court		(1), (3), (4), (5), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Swimming Pools	1 space per 10 sqm of pool area		(1), (3), (4), (5),(6), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Golf Courses	4 spaces per hole		(1), (3), (4), (5),(6), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Riding Schools/ Stables	2 space per loose box		(1), (3), (4), (5), (12), (13), (14)
Indoor Equestrian Centres	1 space per 20 sqm of arena	1 space per 150 sqm of arena for horse boxes/ traders	(1), (3), (4), (5), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Bowling (including 10 pin, outdoor and indoor)	1 space per 22 sqm		(1), (3), (4), (5), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Playing Fields (including soccer, rugby, hockey, cricket etc.)	12 spaces per hectare of pitch		(1), (3), (4), (5), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Cinemas and Conference Facilities	1 space per 5 seats		(1), (3), (4), (5),(6), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Stadia	1 space per 15 seats		(1), (3), (4), (5),(6), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Indoor Multi-Purpose Facilities	1 space per 22 sqm		(1), (3), (4), (5),(6), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Other Indoor Leisure	1 space per 22 sqm		(1), (3), (4),

Uses		(5), (6), (11), (12), (13), (14)
Other Outdoor Leisure Activities	Consider on merits	 (1), (3), (4), (5), (6), (11),
(e.g. angling and shooting)		(12), (13), (14)

Figure 12 – A3 Uses

Development/ Use	Minimum Indicative Standard	Lorry Parking Requirement	Operational Requirements (see Figure 19)
Food and Drink (public houses, restaurants, cafes and private clubs)	1 space per 5 sqm of public area and 2 spaces per bar (or 5m length of bar for large bars) for staff Staff parking to be clearly designated		(1), (3), (4), (5), (6), (7), (10), (13), (14)

Figure 13 – Places of Assembly, Hotels

Development/ Use	Minimum Indicative Standard	Lorry Parking Requirement	Operational Requirements (see Figure 19)
Places of Assembly (places of worship, theatres, concert halls, night clubs)	1 space per 22 sqm For larger scale places of assembly serving more than a local catchment 1 space per 15sqm		(1), (3), (4), (5), (7), (11), (13), (14)
Cinemas and Conference Facilities	1 space per 5 seats		(1), (3), (4), (5), (7), (11), (13), (14)
Hotels, Motels and Guest Houses	1 space per bedroom (including staff bedrooms)		(1), (3), (4), (5), (7), (10), (11), (13), (14)

Figure 14 – Hospitals, Doctors, Vets

Development/ Use Minimum Indicative Standard	Lorry Parking Requirement	Operational Requirements (see Figure 19)
--	---------------------------	---

Hospitals	Applications should be assessed individually and be based upon a Travel Plan.	 (1), (3), (4), (5), (10), (13), (14)
Doctors, Dentists, Vets and Medical Centres	1 space per practitioner plus 4 spaces per consulting room for visitors and staff, plus 1 space per 20 sqm of office space for administrative support staff	 (1), (3), (4), (5), (10), (13), (14)

Figure 15 – Other Uses

Development/ Use	Minimum Indicative Standard	Lorry Parking Requirement	Operational Requirements (see Figure 19)
Schools, Colleges and Libraries	To be assessed individually As a general guide: 1 space per 2 daytime teaching staff Parking levels to be established within a Travel Plan		(1), (3), (4), (5), (6), (13), (14)
Higher and Further Education	1 space per 2 staff and 1 space per 15 students.		(1), (3), (4), (5), (6), (13), (14)
Children's Nurseries	To be assessed individually. Particular regard will be given to adequate provision for dropping off children without causing highway problems. As a general guide 1 space per 2 staff		(1), (3), (4), (5), (6), (13), (14)
Cemeteries and Crematoria	To be assessed individually		(1), (3), (4), (5), (13), (14)

Figure 16 – Disabled Parking Standards

Development/ Use	Car Parking standard	Operational Requirements
Employment Premises	Individual bays for disabled employees. At least one space or 5% of total car parking provision, whichever is greater.	See 'Inclusive Mobility: A Guide to Best Practice on Access to Pedestrian and Transport Infrastructure' (December 2005). This includes technical advice on a range of mobility/ access related issues, including recommended
Car Parks Associated with Shopping Areas, Leisure, Recreation and places open to the general public	A minimum of open space for each employee who is a disabled motorist, plus 6% of the total capacity for visiting disabled motorists.	standards for parking provision. It is considered appropriate that standards are in line with this guidance.

Figure 17 - Motor Cycle Parking

Development/ Use	Car Parking standard
Employment Premises and Car Parks Associated with Shopping Areas, Leisure, Recreation and places open to the general public	1 space plus one space per 10 car parking spaces For retail uses primarily involving bulky purchases (e.g. food superstores and hypermarkets) the provision may be reduced to 1 space per 25 car parking spaces)

Figure 18 - Cycle Parking Requirements

A1 – Shops	1 space per 100 sqm for staff and 1 space 100 sqm for customers	
A2 – Financial and professional services	1 space per 100 sqm for staff and 1 space per 200 sqm for customers	
A3 – Food and Drink	1 space per 4 staff and 1 space per 25 sqm for customers	
B1 – Business	1 space per 150 sqm for staff and 1 cycle space per 500 sqm for visitors	
B2 – General Industry	1 space per 200 sqm for staff and 1 space per 500 sqm for visitors	
B8 – Storage or distribution	1 space per 500 sqm for staff and 1 space per 1000 sqm for visitors	
D2 – Leisure and recreation	1 space per 4 staff plus visitor/ customer cycle parking	

The number of cycle spaces required will be calculated on gross floorspace.

The cycle standards are a minimum.

All cycle parking must be sheltered and secure and in accordance with local guidance or best practice design. However, flexibility and innovation will be encouraged. It is essential that cycle parking is considered carefully within the design of new development. Communal provision should be in covered and secure stores and be within view of dwellings. Ideally, provision should be individually allocated to each dwelling. Where this is impractical, a common store should be provided with individual, lockable cages.

For uses that are not listed above the level of cycle parking required will be assessed individually.

Operational Requirements

A1.4 The operational requirements for each category of development vary according to the nature of the development concerned. They are listed below (1-14) and those applying to each category of development are set out in the right hand corner of the Standards Schedule.

Figure 19 – Operational Requirements

1	Car space	Size 4.8m x 2.4m to accommodate a private car of average dimensions. Adequate access to car parking space is also required	
2	Lorry space	Minimum size 11m x 3m together with adequate access	
3	Disabled spaces	In all parking areas provision should be made at a ratio as set out in the standards	
4	Loading/ unloading	Adequate loading, unloading and turning facilities will be required. Turning facilities should be provided to enable commercial vehicles to be able to turn within the curtilage and clear of the highway	
5	Layout and use	Car and lorry space, loading/ unloading and turning space shall be conveniently laid out and accessible to the buildings proposed and kept available for use at all times. A loading bay may double as a lorry space, provided it is to be kept available for these purposes	
6	Floor space	Refers to gross floor areas by external measurement	
7	Replacement floorspace	The car parking requirement will normally be calculated on the net increase in gross floor space	
8	Sustainable transport contribution	Advice on sustainable transport contribution is contained this document	
9	Associated office use	Associated office use shall be assessed at business use (B1) standard	
10	Associated residential use	Associated residential use shall be assessed at residential standards	
11	Associated licensed bar/ club/ restaurant use	Associated licensed bar/ club/ restaurant use shall be assess at food and Drink (A3) standards	
12	Staff/ Spectator Provision	Provision for staff/ spectators to be considered on the merits of the particular proposal	
13	Cycle provision	Cycle parking spaces should be provided in accordance with the standards set out in this SPG. Communal provision should be in covered and secure stores and be within view of dwellings. Ideally provision should be individually allocated to each dwelling. Where this is impractical, a common store should be provided with individual, lockable cages	

14	Motor Cycle Provision	Associated with any car parking provision, spaces for motorcycles shall be provided. The standard for motorcycle provision is set out in this document.
		Motorcycle spaces shall be 1.4m x 2.3m to accommodate a motorcycle with panniers.

General Requirements for Cycling Provision

- A1.5 It is important that cycle parking is of a suitable quality and appropriate location to encourage people to cycle more and ensure that cycle parking facilities are used.
- A1.6 Ideally the cycle parking should be located within 20-30m of the access point of the facility which it serves. Cycle parking should be situated so that it does not cause conflict between pedestrians and cyclists.
- A1.7 Cycle parking should be covered. This is particularly important for cycle parking provided at places of employment and residential developments where cycles will be parked for long periods of time.
- A1.8 There are a number of types of cycle stand systems. The most common form is the 'Sheffield stand', which is a popular choice with cyclists. These stands are also relatively low cost and easy to maintain. Wall mounted loops are also low cost and suitable for areas where space is limited, but these types of units are less popular with cyclists and are not suitable for all cycles. Design details for these stands are set out below.
- A1.9 Other types of stands include lockable stands, which are more secure than those set out above but are also more costly and require more maintenance. Lockers provide high levels of security but are expensive to buy and install.
- A1.10 Secure cages, sheds and buildings can also be used to provide secure parking. This type of parking is particularly appropriate at places of employment and residential developments.

 On flatted developments cycle parking could be incorporated into the building itself, with access via the main entrance of the building
- A1.11 Cycle parking must be secure. This means the cyclist must be able to lock their cycle with a locking device. This is particular important for unsecured cycle parking which is often found in public areas. Unsecured parking, such as the 'Sheffield Stand', should be clearly visible to encourage their use, reduce the risk of theft and also to make them visible to partially sighted pedestrians.
- A1.12 Further information on cycle parking is set out in the Sustrans Design Manual Handbook for cycle-friendly design (2014).

<u>Appendix 2 – Open Space, Leisure, Formal Sports Provision</u> Contributions (overview, thresholds, cost and calculation)

A2.1 The District Council has recently commissioned work to review the Playing Pitch Strategy, and Parks & Open Space Strategy; revised requirements will be published on the District Council's website later in 2018.

Outdoor playing space in new housing developments

- A2.2 The District Council uses the guidelines set out within the *Guidance for Outdoor Sport and Play of the National Playing Fields Association* (2015) as the benchmark standards when assessing playing space requirements for new residential development. These should not be interpreted as a maximum standard and there may be circumstances where provision in excess of these standards will be required.
- A2.3 Outdoor playing space is defined as space which is available for sport, active recreation or children's playspace which is of suitable size and nature for its intended purpose and safely accessible and available to the general public.
- A2.4 Formal sport for youth and adult use comprises of playing pitches such as for football, rugby, cricket and hockey; and for all outdoor sports such as for courts and greens comprising natural or artificial surfacing including tennis, bowling, athletics facilities and other outdoor sports areas, available for use to local people.
- A2.5 Children's playing space includes equipped designated playgrounds and casual play space within housing areas, containing a range of facilities and which should meet the needs of children of different ages and be available for public use. This excludes areas not available for public use, informal open space, landscaped amenity areas, ornamental parks and gardens, golf courses, open water, indoor sports and leisure centres.
- A.2.6 New residential development adds to the demand for recreational facilities and the guidelines set out within the Guidance for Outdoor Sport and Play will be applied to all new developments. The basic requirements for each type of outdoor play space are set out below. These include an indication of the size of development where the District Council will normally require outdoor play space to be provided.

Quantity Guidelines

- A2.7 The overall guideline is for 1.2ha of playing pitches; 1.6ha for 'all outdoor sports'; 0.25ha for equipped designated play areas and 0.30ha for other outdoor provision per 1,000 population.
- A2.8 The children's playing space requirement for Mid Sussex falls into two categories: LEAP Local Equipped Areas for Play (for younger children (and informal recreation); and NEAP Neighbourhood Equipped Areas for Play for older children (including informal recreation, and provision for children and young people). Guidance on the size and distribution of each of these categories is set out below. Further detailed guidance on the specification for the laying out and equipping of areas is set out in MSDC Standards for Playspace Provision on New Housing Developments.

A2.9 It is not always practicable or appropriate to provide all the categories of outdoor playing space, sport and recreation within every development. Only on larger developments is it appropriate to provide playing pitches on site and we would normally expect only children's playing space to be provided on site for developments of 50 homes or more. Provision thresholds are set out below.

Children's playing space

- A2.10 A LEAP is an unsupervised play area equipped for children of early school age (4-8 years old). LEAPs should be located within five minutes walking time from every home (400m walking distance). The main activity area should be a minimum of 400m² with a 20 metre minimum buffer zone between it and the habitable room façade of dwellings. This buffer zone can include footpaths and planted areas. The District Council will seek to ensure that LEAPs are located in areas that enjoy a large degree of natural surveillance.
- A2.11 A NEAP is an unsupervised site, equipped mainly for older children, which should incorporate a kick-about area and opportunities for wheeled play. A NEAP should be provided within 15 minutes walking time from every home (1,000m walking distance). The activity area should be a minimum of 1,000m² with a 30 metre minimum buffer zone between it and the boundary of the nearest residential property, so as to minimise any disturbance to nearby houses.
- A2.12 The developer will be expected to fund the provision of all play equipment which must conform to all relevant safety standards. Signs to the satisfaction of the District Council must be erected on the development site and prospective house buyers must be made aware where play areas will be located in the scheme. In line with District Council policy safety surfacing should be provided under and around the equipment. Arrangements for the future maintenance of play areas must be agreed with the District Council. Playgrounds must be laid out and equipment installed before 25% of the houses are occupied.

Areas for formal sport

- A2.13 Formal sport areas comprise pitches, courts, athletic tracks and greens for a variety of sports. Provision may also need to be made for car parking and a pavilion. Areas for formal sport should be included within or close to any development where more than 200 dwellings are proposed.
- A2.14 When developments are proposed for less than 200 dwellings it will probably not be practicable for an area for formal sport to be laid out. However, these developments add to the overall demand for such facilities and, as users are prepared to travel some distances to play formal sports, it will be appropriate for financial contributions to be made to enable the facilities to be provided elsewhere in the locality.

Off-site provision

A2.15 Developers whose schemes do not include provision for the full requirement of outdoor playing space are expected to make a financial contribution towards the provision of equivalent facilities elsewhere. The contribution per dwelling is standardised for each element of play space set out below.

A2.16 Contributions will only be sought if the District Council intends to spend them on providing new facilities or improving existing facilities that are within a reasonable distance of the proposed development and therefore accessible to the residents of the new development. For LEAPs and NEAPs, as a guide, these distances will normally be 400m and 1,000m respectively when measured in a straight line to the nearest part of the application site. However the District Council will account for the location of the site and existing provision in the locality to assess whether distances in excess of these guidelines form a reasonable basis for seeking contributions. For formal sport (i.e. playing fields, courts and greens), where participants are prepared to travel some distance, the facilities may be located anywhere in Mid Sussex, within reason⁴⁹.

Off-site provision calculation

- A2.17 The amount of any contribution will be determined by three main factors:
 - i. The scale of the development which is proposed, measured by the expected number of residents (the 'Occupancy'), and
 - ii. The nature and extent of existing play space provision, and
 - iii. The District Council's proposals for providing new or improved play space facilities in the locality or improving the sporting infrastructure of the district.
- A2.18 Contributions are calculated as follows:
 - The expected occupancy of the development is first estimated. Where details of house types are known, the assumed occupancy⁵⁰ will be as follows:

1 bed unit
2 bed unit
3 bed unit
4 bed unit
5 persons
2.5 persons
2.9 persons
5 bed unit
3.3 persons

- If the proposal is in outline form and only the total number of units is known, the occupancy will be assumed to be 2.5 persons per unit. Contributions towards children's playspace will not be sought from 1 bed flats.
- If the proposal is in outline form and the total number of units is not known (for example, in the case of 'up to' applications), a formula approach will usually be appropriate.
- The Infrastructure Delivery Plan is examined for the provision of new or improved play space facilities to establish if there are any appropriately located proposals for outdoor sport and children's playing space. If there are no programmed proposals, opportunities for providing new facilities or improving existing facilities in the locality will be considered.

⁴⁹ In accordance with Regulation 122 of the Community Infrastructure Regulations 2010 (as amended) ⁵⁰ Data source: 2011 Census – Household size. The occupancy figures will be adjusted if necessary when data from the next Census is available.

- Depending upon the conclusions reached in respect of the above, the areas
 required for each category of play space or sporting area deemed to be relevant to
 the proposal are calculated using the assumed occupancy and the NPFA standards.
- The current costs per square metre of providing these categories of play or sporting space are then applied to the areas to calculate the contribution. The costs are based on the actual costs of providing new facilities and associated works. The current costs (2017) are set out in Figure 20 and the contributions for different house types are set out in Figure 21. The costs will be regularly reviewed.

Figure 20 – Guidance cost of providing new playspace facilities (2017 prices)

_		_		_	2
1	= /	۱P:	<i>ι</i> Λ	Λr	n-
L		٦Г.	40	vi	

Total

LLAF. 400III		
Equipment and associated safety surfacing Drainage (if required) Landscaping Fencing (coloured bow top)	£64,305 £3,951 £1,317 £6,585	
Total	£76,158	(£190/m ²)
NEAP: 0.5ha		
Play equipment with associated safety surfacing Drainage (for enclosed games area) Landscaping Hard surface Rebound wall and basketball post Fencing of site boundary	£90,027 £7,902 £1,317 £13,170 £9,219 £11,853	2
	£133,488	(£133/m ²)
Playing fields: 2.2ha		
Levelling Drainage Landscaping Ball stop fencing Car parking and access road Pavilion (changing facilities)	£26,339 £52,679 £5,268 £13,170 £65,848 £588,595	

(Note: the figure for playing fields does not include the cost of the land)

Figure 21 - Calculation of playspace contributions (2017)

Based upon standards set out in Guidance for Outdoor Sport and Play (2015)

Local Equipped Areas for Play (LEAPs) Neighbourhood Equipped Areas for Play (NEAPs) Outdoor sports	0.25 Ha/1,000 pop. 0.3 Ha/1,000 pop. 1.6 Ha/1,000 pop.	(2.5m² per person) (3m² per person) (16m² per person)
Contributions per person:		
Equipped playspace (LEAPs) Casual/ informal playspace (NEAPs) Formal sport (playing fields)	£190/m ² x 2.5m ² /pers £133/m ² x 3 m ² /perso £34/m ² x 16 m ² /perso	on £399

 $(£34/m^2)$

£751,899

Contribution per dwelling:

Unit	Unit		Market housing		Affordable housing*		
size	Occupancy	LEAPs	NEAPs	Playing fields	LEAPs	NEAPs	Playing fields
1 bed (houses only)	1.3	£618	£519	£707	£414	£348	£474
2 bed	1.9	£903	£758	£1,034	£605	£508	£693
3 bed	2.5	£1,188	£998	£1,360	£796	£669	£911
4 bed	2.9	£1,378	£1,378	£1,578	£923	£923	£1,057
5+ bed	3.3	£1,568	£1,317	£1,795	£1,051	£882	£1,203

^{*}Discount by 33% for affordable units (see 2.22)

Maintenance of playspace calculation

Amenity Land Adoption: Maintenance Rates and Calculation

<u>Figure 22 – Calculation of Indicative Costs of Capital Contributions for maintenance of the landscape infrastructure</u>

Capital contribution in respect of each item:

[Annual Unit Cost (AUC) x Unit] x 100 years Interest Rate (Note 1)

Table 2 - Cost of maintenance from 1 April 2017:

Item	Unit	Annual Unit Cost £
Grounds Maintenance:		
Maintenance of Dog Bins	per bin	155.08
Shrub beds - mulched to L A specification	per 100m ²	292.00
Ditch maintenance	per 100m run	389.70
Seasonal bedding/Herbaceous Borders	100m ²	653.70
Hedge maintenance - High Vig 2 x p a	per 100m run	218.87
Hedge maintenance - Low Vig 1 x pa	per 100m run	82.98
Wild flower meadow/maintenance	per 100m ²	12.45
Grassed areas to be maintained 15 x p a	per 100m ²	31.38
Grassed areas to be maintained 4 x p a	per 100m ²	21.78
Grassed areas to be maintained 2 x p a	per 100m ²	1.15
Litter scavenge/collection E.P.A.Zone 1	per 100m ²	12.45
Litter scavenge/collection E.P.A.Zone 2	per 100 m ²	7.52
Litter scavenge/collection E.P.A.Zone 3	per 100m ²	6.48
Woodland Litter Scavenge	per 100m ²	0.31
Sweeping hard surfaces	per 100m ²	14.52
Junior football pitch (Drained)	per pitch	3,941.74
Junior Football pitch (Non-drained)	per pitch	2,696.98
Arboriculture		
Individual established trees (up to semi-mature)	per tree	26.35
Individual mature trees	per tree	53.40

Groups of trees/small copses	per 100m ²	72.47
Large woodland areas	(to be individually a	assessed)
Newly planted individual trees e.g. standard	per tree	17.37
Newly planted copse of whips/feathered trees	per 100m ²	82.26
Newly planted copse of whips & standards	per 100m ²	90.76
Civils	•	
Playground (equipped)	per p/ground	466.79
Stone footpath (Type 1 blinded by 3mm grit)	per 100m ²	35.89
Tarmac footpath with conc. edges	per 100 m ²	59.29
Brick wall up to 1.8m high	per 100m run	115.40
Close Board or similar fencing up to 1.8m	per 100m run	85.47
Post and 3 rail fence with chain link	per 100m run	63.47
Single gate	per unit	12.81
Double gate	per unit	21.37
Bollard	per unit	11.83
Goalpost metal (informal use)	per unit	24.58
Wooden pole surround for kickabout area	Per 100m ₂	106.84
Pond maintenance	per 100m	49.17
Pond maintenance - repair of banks	per 100m run	109.44
Seat/Bench	per unit	139.00
Dog bin	per unit	45.95
Unilog retaining wall	per 100m run	157.05
Re-bound Wall	per unit	235.05
Standalone Basketball Post	per unit 2	79.04
All weather surface	per 100m ₂	48.02
Grasscrete surfacing	per 100m ²	45.95
Wooden vehicular bridge	per unit	692.92*

^{(*} Assume new bridge costs £10,500 and has a life span of 20 years)

Note 1: 5 year Public Works Loan Board Interest Rate: 1.55% (as at April 2017)

The above annual unit cost figures (AUC), and interest rate will be reviewed annually and Appendix 3 will be updated. The most current figures will be used at the actual date of advising the developer of the capital sums due. These will remain valid for 6 months and may then be recalculated if necessary.

Calculating playspace capital contributions

Multiply the AUC by the appropriate unit, then by 100 and divide by the current rate of interest i.e.:

For areas: e.g. 1,920 m² of grass to be cut 15 times per year:

$$= (£31.38 \times 19.2) \times 100$$

$$= £38,870.71$$

$$1.55$$

For lengths: e.g. 64m of vigorous growth hedge:

$$= (£218.87 \times 0.64) \times 100 = £9,037.21$$
1.55

For items: e.g. for one established semi-mature oak tree:

Appendix 3 – Social and Local Community Infrastructure

Community buildings

- A3.1 The District Council has recently commissioned work to review the Community Asset Strategy; revised requirements will be published on the District Council's website later in 2018.
- A3.2 The following assumptions will be used to calculate contributions towards community buildings:
 - Typical population served by community building: 2,500 persons
 - Typical community building floorspace: 400 square metres
 - Building costs for construction of community buildings: £1,950/square metre
 - Cost per person: £312

Unit size	Occupancy	Market housing	Affordable housing*
1 bed	1.3 persons	£406	£270
2 bed	1.9 persons	£593	£395
3 bed	2.5 persons	£780	£520
4 bed	2.9 persons	£905	£603
5+ bed	3.3 persons	£1,030	£686

^{*}Discount by 33% for affordable units (see 1.14)

- A3.3 Where the details of unit types are known, the assumed occupancy will reflect the above and the contribution will be calculated accordingly
- A3.4 If the proposal is in outline form and only the total number of units is known, the contribution will be calculated on the basis of an average occupancy of 2.5.
- A3.5 If the proposal is in outline form and the total number of units is not known (for example, in the case of 'up to' applications), a formula approach will usually be appropriate.

Library services

A3.6 The contribution will be applied to new residential development and is calculated as follows:

Library infrastructure contributions are determined by the population adjustment resulting in a square-metre demand for library services. The square-metre (SQM) demand is multiplied by a cost multiplier which determines the total contributions:

Contributions = SQM demand x Cost Multiplier

The <u>square-metre demand (SQM demand)</u> for library floorspace varies across the relevant districts and parishes based on available library infrastructure and the settlement population in each particular locality.

The <u>local floorspace demand (LFD)</u> figure varies between 30 and 35 square metres per 1,000 people and is provided with each individual calculation.

Square Metre Demand = (Adjusted Population x LFD) / 1,000

The **cost multiplier** for providing relatively small additions to the floorspace of existing library buildings is currently £4,591 per square metre as at 2017/18.

Occupancy rates are taken from Census 2011 data and will be revised following the next Census.

An on-line calculator is available to view at www.westsussex.gov.uk/s106

Local Community Infrastructure Contributions

A3.7 The contribution will be applied to new residential development and will be £354 per person, calculated as follows:

Unit size	Occupancy	Market Housing	Affordable housing*
1 bed	1.3 persons	£460	£307
2 bed	1.9 persons	£673	£448
3 bed	2.5 persons	£885	£590
4 bed	2.9 persons	£1,027	£684
5+ bed	3.3 persons	£1,168	£779

^{*33%} discount for affordable housing (see 2.22)

- A3.8 Where the details of unit types are known, the assumed occupancy will reflect the above and the contribution will be calculated accordingly
- A3.9 If the proposal is in outline form and only the total number of units is known, the contribution will be calculated on the basis of an average occupancy of 2.5.
- A3.10 If the proposal is in outline form and the total number of units is not known (for example, in the case of 'up to' applications), a formula approach will usually be appropriate.

Appendix 4 - Emergency Services

Police

A4.1 Calculations towards policing new development are based upon the following. All figures below are as at 2018. Contributions are generally sought from all development of 50 units or more.

There are four parts to the Police contribution:

- Staff
- Premises
- Vehicles
- Other infrastructure (ANPR)

Predicted impact of proposed development in Mid Sussex:

This is calculated by calculating the number of incidents that are likely to occur as a result of development and calculating the number of officers and support staff required to serve the new development to maintain existing policing levels in Mid Sussex.

Predicted development incidents:

• Current policing requirements:

Number of recorded incidents per person in Mid Sussex district:

• Predicted incidents as result of population increase:

Proposed development population x 0.26 incidents per person = Predicted number of development incidents

Proposed development population is based upon the following occupation rates:

Unit size	Occupancy	
1 bed	1.3 persons	
2 bed	1.9 persons	
3 bed	2.5 persons	
4 bed	2.9 persons	
5+ bed	3.3 persons	

Where the details of unit types are known, the assumed occupancy will reflect the above and the contribution will be calculated accordingly

If the proposal is in outline form and only the total number of units is known, the contribution will be calculated on the basis of an average occupancy of 2.5.

If the proposal is in outline form and the total number of units is not known (for example, in the case of 'up to' applications), a formula approach will usually be appropriate.

Number of required uniformed officers and staff as a result of development:

Uniformed officers:

= Required uniformed officers

Support staff:

Ratio of support staff to officers (total support staff/ total officers) x number of required officers from development

Calculating contributions

Calculations are based upon total current levels of staffing provision in Mid Sussex and cost of the provision of infrastructure.

• Staffing provision

Mid Sussex is currently served by:

- Dedicated uniformed officers, i.e. Investigations, Local Support Teams,
 Neighbourhood Policing Team (NPT), Response and SIU (Special Investigations Unit).
- Dedicated support staff (Safer in the City ASB Team, Performance, Licensing, Divisional Command).
- West Sussex Divisional officers, i.e. Forensics/ Major Crimes Unit (as Mid Sussex 'proportion' of West Sussex Division staff)
- West Sussex Divisional support staff (Investigations teams, Crime Prevention, Licensing, Prosecution case workers, Coroner's Office)
- Force wide officers (Operations, Firearms, Major crime, Public protection, Specialist crime, Custody, Communications, Professional standards and Training roles)
- Sussex Central support staff (Specialist crime command, Public protection, Operations, Human Resources, Communications departments and Joint Transport Service (as Mid Sussex 'proportion' of Force wide staff)

The breakdown of total staffing for Mid Sussex is calculated on current staffing levels and as a proportion of Mid Sussex 'use' of West Sussex Division Staff and Force wide Staff. The Mid Sussex 'proportion' is calculated by the proportion of the total number of incidents in Mid Sussex as a percentage of the total number of incidents in West Sussex and Sussex (East and West Sussex). The current rates as at 2018 are 13.8% and 6.4% respectively.

The following table sets out current staffing levels:

	Total staff	Mid Sussex proportion	Breakdown
Dedicated uniformed officers	88	88	
Divisional officers	105	14.5	(105 x 13.8%)
Force wide officers	821	52.5	(821 x 6.4%)
Total		155	
Dedicated support staff	6	6	
Division support staff	99	14	(99 x 13.8%)

Force wide support staff	1,202	77	(1,202 x 6.4%)
Total		97	
Ratio support staff to officers		0.63	

Infrastructure costs

Costs are calculated on infrastructure required to serve proposed development. Contributions would be pooled towards provision⁵¹.

Staff set up cost

The basic capital set up costs of equipping new police officers and support staff is as follows:

OFFICER	Capital cost
Start-up equipment	£4,307.33
(radio, workstation, body worn	
camera, IT equipment)	
Start-up recruitment and training	£5,460
cost	
TOTAL COST	£9,767,33

SUPPORT STAFF	Capital cost	
Start-up equipment (workstation, IT equipment)	£2,086	
Start-up recruitment cost	£1,060	
TOTAL COST	£3,146	

The cost is calculated by total cost per officer or support staff x number of required staff as a result of development.

Premises

Contributions towards premises are based upon existing capacity to accommodate additional required officers and will only be sought where floorspace is required to accommodate additional officers as a result of a proposed development.

Following the start of the 2018/19 tax year, Sussex Police will use the up to date BCIS costings index multiplier for all Section 106 planning obligation requests. The 17/03/18 issue of the RICS BCIS costs lists the median cost for new police stations at £2,631 and the median costs for adaption/ conversion of police stations at £1,561.

Taking an average floor space provision across Sussex Police's sites which deliver neighbourhood policing, Sussex Police have determined that each new officer/member of staff should be allocated 8.93 sqm of floorspace (workstation / locker room / storage) and

Premises calculation:

⁵¹ In accordance with Regulation 123 of the Community Infrastructure Regulation 2010 (as amended)

BCIS cost multiplier cost per sqm x 8.93 sqm/employee x no. of required employees

Vehicles

The average capital cost of a standard patrol vehicle is £17,000 (not including fuel and maintenance). Guideline is to replace vehicles every 4 years or 125,000 miles. The development requires fleet investment for a minimum of 8 year life of provision to serve the proposed development. Sussex Police estimate that the 4-year lifetime cost per vehicle is approximately £42,240 including running costs and capital charges.

Total vehicle provision for Mid Sussex serving a total of 60,705 households is 63.3 vehicles.

This is based upon a total dedicated vehicle provision for Mid Sussex of 25 vehicles plus a proportion of the 598 force wide vehicles serving the county (based on 6.4% of total countywide incidents occurring in Mid Sussex, the proportion totals 38.3).

The development cost is calculated by cost per household x total number of development households. Cost per household = £35.45

£17,000 cost per vehicle x 63.3 total vehicles x 2 60.705 Mid Sussex households x number of development households

A4.2 An on-line calculator is available at www.midsussex.gov.uk/spd

Fire and Rescue

- A4.3 Guidelines to assist landowners and developers are set out below:
 - The costs of providing a fire hydrant, ranges from £700-£850 (excluding VAT).
 - Hydrants are to be fitted to water mains at least 100mm in diameter in residential areas and 150mm diameter in commercial/ industrial areas. Where water undertakers are not proposing to lay mains of those sizes, the cost of a supply from the nearest main of adequate size would be in the range £800-£1,000 (excluding VAT) per linear metre.
 - In residential areas fire hydrants should be positioned approximately 350 metres apart, and in industrial areas approximately 180 metres apart. Fire hydrants covering large public buildings and areas such as hospitals, hotels, schools and town centre developments should be spaced at 180 metre intervals unless relevant codes of practice state otherwise. In planning the provision of fire hydrants in rural areas, particular attention should be paid to specific risks and therefore no definitive distances can be provided.
 - Where development is considered to be a 'major risk', it will be considered individually
 to ensure that the overall provision for firefighting comprising, as appropriate, internal
 water based protection systems, private fire hydrants, statutory fire hydrants and other
 'open water' supplies, is adequate.
 - Fire hydrants should be sited in positions to be agreed by the Fire Authority and, where
 possible, such locations will be at main roads, feeder roads or road junctions where
 they are readily visible.

A4.4 Full details of the Fire Brigade standards for access roads (including weight requirements) and for water supplies are available on request.

Appendix 5 – Refuse/ recycling facilities – new development provision

- A5.1 The District Council intends to use monies secured through planning obligations to purchase specialist lockable recycling bins to improve recycling quality in communal bin stores. Funds will also cover costs of signage, leaflets and stickers for bins in the future.
- A5.2 In large-scale residential developments (200 or more dwellings), it will be necessary to make provision for a central recycling point. This would ideally be located in an area visited by the local community, i.e. local retail outlet or recreation area. Small, local recycling sites require a hardstanding area of approximately 30m².

<u>Appendix 6 – Ashdown Forest Special Protection Area (SPA) and</u> Special Area of Conservation (SAC)

A6.1 The East Court & Ashplats Wood SANG strategy took effect on 1st January 2015. The tariff is as follows. Further details are available at: www.midsussex.gov.uk/planning-licensing-building-control/planning/ashdown-forest/

Number of	SANG tariff per	
bedrooms	Dwelling	
1	£886	
2	£1,275	
3	£1,691	
4+	£2,033	

- A6.2. The interim SAMM tariff is as follows. Further details are available from the link in A6.1.
- A6.3 A 33% reduction for SAMM applies to affordable housing.

Number of	SAMM tariff	SAMM tariff
bedrooms	per dwelling	per affordable
		dwelling
1	£1,404	£941
2	£2,146	£1,438
3	£2,628	£1,761
4+	£3,140	£2,104